Subming the Aisles RATING TOP RETAILERS ON BEE-FRIENDLY AND ORGANIC FOOD



ction_or



Acknowledgements

This report was written by Tiffany Finck-Haynes, Jason Davidson, Kendra Klein, Ph.D., and Antonio Roman-Alcalá, MA, Friends of the Earth U.S.

About Friends of the Earth:

Friends of the Earth United States, founded by David Brower in 1969, is the U.S. voice of the world's largest federation of grassroots environmental groups, with a presence in 75 countries. Friends of the Earth works to defend the environment and champion a more healthy and just world. Throughout our 47-year history, we have provided crucial leadership in campaigns resulting in landmark environmental laws, precedent-setting legal victories and groundbreaking reforms of domestic and international regulatory, corporate and financial institution policies. Visit **www.foe.org** to learn more.

Any errors or omissions in this report are the responsibility of Friends of the Earth U.S.

©Copyright October 2016 by Friends of the Earth U.S.

Table of Contents

Executive Summary 4
Introduction
The Industry
Sustainability in the food retailer sector 12 Consumer trends 13 Organic supply in supermarkets 14 Need for increased U.S. organic production 15 Pollinators and pesticides: A deadly combination 15 Leading retailers seek to protect pollinators 17 Organic agriculture: A key solution to the pollinator problem 18 Organic agriculture: Protecting much more than just pollinators 19 Results 20 Food retailer grades 22 How companies shape up 23 Recommendations 30
Conclusion
Appendices
Appendix I: Methodology34Appendix II: Rubric35Appendix III: Survey questions38Appendix IV: Resources for retailers40
References

Executive Summary

Bees and other pollinators are responsible for one in three bites of food we eat. Without them, grocery stores would run short of some of our most important and nutritious foods, from nuts and berries to tomatoes and coffee. Bees contribute an estimated \$20 billion to the U.S. economy and \$217 billion to the global economy.

But pollinators are in great peril, as their populations are declining around the world. Forty percent of all pollinating species are on the brink of extinction. A growing body of scientific evidence points to the world's most widely-used insecticides, neonicotinoids, as a leading factor in pollinator declines, and glyphosate, the most widely used herbicide worldwide, as a key culprit in monarch declines.

To protect pollinators, we must eliminate pollinator-toxic pesticides from our farming systems and expand pollinator-friendly organic farming that is healthier for bees, butterflies, people and the planet.

Organic farms support 50 percent more pollinator species than conventional farms while also protecting and regenerating the water, soil and other resources that we need to produce healthy food for generations to come.

80 percent of Americans believe it is important to eliminate neonicotinoids from agriculture. Among Americans who grocery shop for their household, 73 percent believe it is important for grocery stores to sell food grown without neonicotinoids, and 65 percent would be more likely to shop at a grocery store that has formally committed to eliminating neonicotinoids. Across the country consumer demand for organic food is skyrocketing, concern about pesticides is mounting, and the need to expand regenerative farming systems is more pressing than ever. Since the 1990's, organic food sales in the United States have shown doubledigit growth and have generally exceeded 10 percent growth even since the downturn in the American economy in 2008. The total U.S. organic sales were \$43.3 billion in 2015, and of that, \$39.7 billion were organic food sales, up 11 percent from the previous year.

Yet, less than one percent of total U.S. farmland is in organic production. Expanding organic farming in the U.S. presents a huge opportunity to protect pollinators, deliver economic benefits for America's farmers and generate major conservation benefits for our nation, but farmers will need policies and market opportunities to support their transition.

Food retailers have a crucial role to play in advancing a sustainable food system that protects the wellbeing of pollinators, people and the planet. Their policies and purchasing practices can support farmers who are using fewer pollinator-toxic pesticides and are practicing organic and other sustainable methods.

Changes in the food retail industry to reform supply chain practices to be more sustainable have been met favorably by consumers. A 2016 YouGov Poll commissioned by Friends of the Earth and SumOfUs, found that 80 percent of Americans believe it is important to eliminate neonicotinoids from agriculture. Among Americans who grocery shop for their household, 73 percent believe it is important for grocery stores to sell food grown without neonicotinoids, and 65 percent would be more likely to shop at a grocery store that has formally committed to eliminating neonicotinoids instead of their usual grocery store (if prices and distance were the same). The poll also revealed that 59 percent of American grocery shoppers believe it is important for grocery stores to sell organic food, and 43 percent would be more likely to

shop at a grocery store that sells more organic food than their current usual grocery store.

In this report, Friends of the Earth evaluated food retailer's policies and practices regarding organics, pollinator protection and pesticide reduction. To create this industry scorecard, which highlights industry leaders and laggards, we conducted a retailer survey (see Appendix III) and reviewed publicly available information from 20 of the largest food retailers in the U.S., as ranked by total U.S. sales.

Few major food retailers have adopted clear goals or metrics outlining policies to significantly increase organic food offerings in the future.



The results of our analysis show that, while consumer demand for organic and sustainable, pesticide-free food items is increasing and major food retailers have started to increase their organic food offerings, few major food retailers have adopted clear goals or metrics outlining policies to continue to significantly increase organic food offerings in the future. More than half of these retailers do not publicly disclose company offerings and sales of organic food. In particular, few retailers demonstrate dedication to providing an abundance and wide variety of domestically produced organic foods. We also found that the vast majority of retailers have not adopted policies to eliminate or reduce pollinator-toxic pesticides from their company supply chains to protect bees and other pollinators essential to food production:

- Most top U.S. food retailers do not have a publicly available policy to reduce or eliminate pesticide use to protect pollinators. Of the top 20 food retailers, 17 received an "F" in this category. Only Aldi, Costco and Whole Foods received grades of "B" or "C" in this category.
- Four of the top food retailers, Albertsons, Costco, Target and Whole Foods, have adopted a publicly available company policy or outlined a publicly available company metric or goal regarding commitment to increase overall certified organic food offerings and disclose data on the current percentage of organic offerings or organic sales.
- In addition to Albertsons, Costco, Target and Whole Foods, three of the top food retailers, Aldi, Food Lion (part of the Delhaize Group) and Kroger disclosed data on the current percentage of organic offerings or organic sales.
- Nine of the 20 retailers received "C" grades in the "organic policy" category. These retailers outlined the number of organic products offered at the store and/or define the term "organic" on their website; however, they do not publicly disclose the current percentage of organic offerings or sales or have a publicly available commitment to increase overall certified organic food offerings.
- Four of the retailers have not adopted any policies regarding certified organic food, do not mention certified organic food in any publicly available sources or information regarding the topic isn't available in other publicly available sources.
- Four of the retailers, Costco, Target, Walmart and Whole Foods responded to Friends of the Earth surveys, calls and letters and disclosed in writing and via other communications all relevant information.
- Sixteen of the top food retailers were predominately unresponsive to our requests for information via surveys, calls and

letters; primary sources of information for this scorecard include publicly available information, including company websites, company annual reports, SEC filings, corporate social responsibility and sustainability reports, press coverage and industry analyses.

Friends of the Earth encourages food retailers to create pollinator-friendly policies, phase out pollinator-toxic pesticides in company supply chains and increase offerings of USDA certified organic food and beverages with an emphasis on sourcing from domestic, regional and local producers. We also seek to promote greater transparency about sustainable purchasing policies in the U.S. food retail industry and to empower consumers with information they can use to make pollinator-friendly purchases.



Recommendations for Food Retailers:

 Establish a pollinator protection policy that includes the phase out of pollinatortoxic pesticides, including neonicotinoids and glyphosate, in the company's supply chain, and encourage suppliers to employ alternative pest management strategies that focus on pest prevention through cultural, biological, structural and mechanical means and the use of least-toxic alternatives (approved for organic production or exempt from federal registration), as a last resort. See attachment for a list of pesticides of special concern.

- Publicly disclose current organic offerings or sales.
- Increase USDA certified organic food and beverages to 15 percent of overall offerings by 2025, prioritizing domestic, regional and local producers.
- Support government and market initiatives to help farmers transition to organic production.
- Publicly disclose company policies and progress related to these actions.

Recommendations for Individuals:

- Take action and raise your voice locally: Let your local food retailer know you want to purchase food grown without pollinatortoxic pesticides and support retailers that prioritize offering organic food and beverages.
- **Buy pollinator-safe food**: Avoid buying food grown with pollinator-toxic pesticides and prioritize purchasing organic food and beverages.
- **Support public policies** that eliminate use of neonicotinoids, glyphosate and other pollinator-toxic pesticides and that support the expansion of organic and ecological farming in the U.S.
- Join Friends of the Earth's BeeAction campaign at <u>www.foe.org/beeaction</u>.

For a full set of recommendations for retailers, institutional purchasers, cities, counties, states, the EPA, Congress and consumers, along with all findings and methodology, please see the full report which is available at **www.foe.org/ beeaction.**



Introduction



Bees and other pollinators are responsible for one in three bites of food we eat. Without them, arocerv stores would run short of some of our most important and nutritious foods, from nuts and berries to tomatoes and coffee. But pollinators are in great peril, as their populations are declining around the world. To protect pollinators, we must eliminate pollinator-toxic pesticides from our farming systems and expand pollinator-friendly organic farming that is healthier for bees, butterflies, people and the planet. Organic farms support 50 percent more pollinator species than conventional farms,¹ while also protecting and regenerating the water, soil and other resources that we need to produce healthy food for generations to come.

Across the country, consumer demand for organic food is skyrocketing,² concern about pesticides is mounting and the need to expand regenerative farming systems is more pressing than ever. Yet less than one percent of total U.S. farmland is in organic production.³ This report demonstrates that expanding organic farming in the U.S. presents a huge opportunity to protect pollinators, deliver economic benefits for America's farmers and generate major conservation benefits for our nation, but farmers need policies and market opportunities to support their transition. Food retailers have a crucial role to play in advancing a sustainable food system that protects the wellbeing of pollinators, people and the planet. Their policies and purchasing practices can support farmers who are using fewer pollinator-toxic pesticides and are practicing organic and other sustainable methods. In this report, Friends of the Earth evaluates food retailer policies and practices regarding organics, pollinator protection and pesticide reduction. To create this industry scorecard, which highlights industry leaders and laggards, we conducted a retailer survey (see Appendix III) and reviewed publicly available information from 20 of the largest food retailers in the U.S., as ranked by total U.S. sales.

Friends of the Earth encourages food retailers to create pollinator-friendly policies, phase out pollinator-toxic pesticides in company supply chains and increase offerings of USDA certified organic food and beverages with an emphasis on sourcing from domestic, regional and local producers. We also seek to promote greater transparency about sustainable purchasing policies in the U.S. food retail industry and to empower consumers with information they can use to make pollinator-friendly purchases.

The Industry



The food retail industry has enormous power to shape agricultural and supply chain practices in the U.S. and around the world. In 2014, this industry, consisting of grocery stores, drug stores, convenience stores, mass merchandisers and food service facilities, sold \$5.27 trillion in retail and food service sales.⁴

The supermarket and grocery store industry comprises the largest food retail market in the U.S.,⁵ accounting for roughly \$600 billion in annual revenue from 65,000 stores. In 2015, supermarkets employed 3.4 million people, more than 1 percent of the U.S. population.⁶ Globally, grocery stores and supermarkets sell more than \$2 trillion annually,⁷ primarily selling fresh fruits and vegetables, frozen foods, fresh and prepared meat, poultry and seafood, and dairy products.⁸

Sales trends demonstrate increasing concentration among U.S. food retailers due to

mergers, acquisitions, divestitures and internal growth. The 50 largest food retailers in the U.S. generate approximately 70 percent of revenue in this sector.⁹ Food sales by the top retailers increased by 39.9 percent from 1993 to 2013 when retailers reported gross earnings of \$449.3 billion.¹⁰ In 2015, 20 of the largest food retailers accounted for roughly \$658.3 billion in sales.

Of the top 10 food retailers in the U.S., four are not traditional supermarkets. Walmart and Target are discount "big box" retailers and CVS and Walgreens are drugstores, but these companies' food sales are greater than conventional operators.¹¹ The growth of food sales from non-traditional operators stems from the growth of supercenters, warehouse club stores and discount retailers, including dollar stores and drugstores, which have increased their food sales since the late 1990's.¹²

Table of 20 of the largest food retailers:

Supermarket	2015 Revenue (Billions)	Number of stores in the U.S.
Walmart >¦<	\$161.OO ¹³	5,24914
Kili	\$108.4715	2,778 ¹⁶
COSTCO	\$91.5 ¹⁷	698 ¹⁸
Albertsons	\$58.73 ¹⁹	2,200+20
SAFEWAY ()	\$58.73 ²¹	1,32622
Publix.	\$32.3623	1,122 ²⁴
Stop&Shop [.]	\$26.32 (Parent) ²⁵	405 ²⁶
HIEB,	\$23.00 ²⁷	329 ²⁸
CVS pharmacy	\$20.1 ²⁹	9,60030
Save. food stores	\$17.53 (Parent) ³¹	1,361 ³²
meijer	\$16.1O ³³	200 ³⁴
	\$16.00 (Parent) ³⁵	1,110 ³⁶
O TARGET	\$15.5O ³⁷	1,797 ³⁸
WHÔLE FOODS	\$15.39 ³⁹	43540
trader Joe's	\$13.OO ⁴¹	45342
Walgreens	\$10.7043	8,17344
	\$10.10 ⁴⁵	1,500+ ⁴⁶
GIANT EAGLE	\$9.5047	21848
Hylee.	\$9.30 ⁴⁹	24050
	\$3.751	4,56152

Sustainability in the food retail sector

In response to increased competition in the marketplace and changing consumer demands, retailers continuously work to distinguish themselves via product offerings and demonstrated leadership in sustainability. Sustainability initiatives can help to both maximize economic performance and meet consumer demand while embodying the retailer's commitment to protecting the planet.

For this report, Friends of the Earth analyzed and compared sustainability standards and policies adopted by 20 of the top food retailers. We found that the following five sustainability initiatives were most commonly adopted and made publicly available via the company website: energy, waste and recycling, seafood, animal welfare and palm oil. We found that, on average, top food retailers were less likely to have adopted publicly available sustainability policies and initiatives about how and where food offerings grow.

Our research did not involve evaluating the efficacy of these policies. Rather, this overview is meant to map what the food industry deems important in the realm of sustainability and environmental protection.

Consumer trends

A growing number of consumers are seeking to protect the health of their families, communities and the environment by "voting" with their dollars.¹²⁸ Studies demonstrate that 55 percent of people around the globe are prepared to pay more for products and services from companies that are committed to positive social and environmental impact.¹²⁹ Similarly, more than 50 percent of consumers in the United States are prepared to pay more for healthier products, including organic.¹³⁰

Food retailer	Energy	Waste	Seafood	Animal Welfare	Palm Oil	Total
Aldi US	X ⁵³	X ⁵⁴	X ⁵⁵	X ⁵⁶	X ⁵⁷	5
Albertsons		X ⁵⁸	X ⁵⁹	X ⁶⁰	X ⁶¹	4
Costco	X ⁶²	X ⁶³	X ⁶⁴	X ⁶⁵	X ⁶⁶	5
CVS	X ⁶⁷	X ⁶⁸		X ⁶⁹	X ⁷⁰	4
Food Lion	X ⁷¹	X ⁷²	X ⁷³	X ⁷⁴	X ⁷⁵	5
Giant Eagle	X ⁷⁶	X ⁷⁷	X ⁷⁸			3
H-E-B	X ⁷⁹	X ⁸⁰	X ⁸¹	X ⁸²		4
Hy-Vee	X ⁸³	X ⁸⁴	X ⁸⁵			3
Kroger	X ⁸⁶	X ⁸⁷	X ⁸⁸	X ⁸⁹	X ⁹⁰	5
Meijer	X ⁹¹		X ⁹²			3
Publix	X ⁹³	X ⁹⁴	X ⁹⁵	X ⁹⁶		4
Rite Aid	X ⁹⁷	X ⁹⁸				2
Safeway	X ⁹⁹	X ¹⁰⁰	X ¹⁰¹	X ¹⁰²	X ¹⁰³	5
Save-A-Lot	X ¹⁰⁴	X ¹⁰⁵				2
Stop & Shop	X ¹⁰⁶	X ¹⁰⁷	X ¹⁰⁸		X ¹⁰⁹	4
Target	X ¹¹⁰	X ¹¹¹	X ¹¹²	X ¹¹³	X ¹¹⁴	5
Trader Joe's			X ¹¹⁵			1
Walgreens	X ¹¹⁶	X ¹¹⁷				2
Walmart	X ¹¹⁸	X ¹¹⁹	X ¹²⁰	X ¹²¹	X ¹²²	5
Whole Foods	X ¹²³	X ¹²⁴	X ¹²⁵	X ¹²⁶	X ¹²⁷	5
Total	18	18	16	13	11	

Table: Top five most commonly adopted sustainability policies by leading food retailers

The Industry

Growing demand for organic food and beverages is one of the biggest consumer trends. Since the 1990's, organic food sales in the U.S. have shown double-digit growth and have exceeded 10 percent growth even since the downturn in the American economy in 2008.¹³¹ Total U.S. organic sales were \$43.3 billion in 2015, and of that, \$39.7 billion were organic food sales, up 11 percent from the previous year.¹³²

Many consumers view food as a way to manage health and mitigate health risks.¹³³ Eightyone percent of U.S. families report that they purchase organic at least sometimes,¹³⁴ citing the top two reasons as avoiding pesticides and protecting the health of themselves and their children.¹³⁵ Fifty percent of Americans are concerned about chemicals in their food, and 48 percent are concerned about pesticide residues.¹³⁶

Produce and dairy are the most popular organic food categories.137 More than half of all U.S. households purchase organic produce, accounting for 36 percent of the organic market and almost 13 percent of all produce sold in the U.S. Sales of organic produce have been growing by more than 25 percent annually since 2011 and reached \$13 billion in 2015.138 Organic fruit sales jumped by 123 percent last year while organic vegetable sales jumped by 92 percent. Products that are particularly popular among consumers include: organic bananas – up more than 30 percent from last year and now a \$165 million market; organic vegetables such as kale, peeled carrots and ready-to-cook squash – up 54 percent and totaling a nearly \$150 million market this past year; organic blackberries up 61 percent in the last year; and organic pink lady apples – up 96 percent from the previous year.139

There is also growing consumer demand for locally grown food, based, in part, on a desire for increased freshness and transparency in the supply chain.¹⁴⁰ Consumers want to know where their food is produced. In 2015, an industry survey found that 53 percent of adults sought locally grown or produced foods. Sixty percent of consumers believed local foods are fresher and 44 percent believed they taste better.¹⁴¹ Some food retailers are responding to this trend by adopting "local sourcing" sustainability policies. For example, Whole Foods has a local partnerships and sourcing program to offer their customers products grown, manufactured or crafted within state lines.¹⁴² Whole Foods also profiles local vendors on its website so its customers can orient themselves toward food produced in their region.¹⁴³



Organic supply in supermarkets

Food retailers are working hard to meet booming demand for organic food.¹⁴⁴ Since 2012, more than 90 percent of retailers have increased the number of organic foods they sell. The vast majority of organic food, 93 percent, is sold in conventional supermarkets.¹⁴⁵

Retailers including Target, Whole Foods and the Delhaize Group, which owns Food Lion and Hannaford stores in the U.S., have worked to increase offerings of organic food. The Delhaize Group saw a 40 percent increase in organic product sales between 2014 and 2015.¹⁴⁶ In 2012, Target set a goal to increase its organic food and beverage offerings by 25 percent by the end of 2017.¹⁴⁷

Some retailers are taking a step beyond simply purchasing more organic products and are actively working with farmers to increase their capacity to grow to organic standards. For example, Whole Foods offers a loan program for "small, local, independent producers to help them expand their businesses," with a preference given to small organic farms.¹⁴⁸ Costco is working with farmers and food companies in the U.S. and abroad to help them buy land and equipment to meet their customers' demand for organic.¹⁴⁹

Need for increased U.S. organic production

Expanding organic farming in the U.S. presents a huge opportunity to deliver significant economic benefits for America's farmers and rural communities and major conservation benefits for our nation.¹⁵⁰ Yet, retailers and manufacturers are increasingly looking to foreign producers to satisfy Americans' demand for organic food. Less than one percent of total U.S. cropland is certified organic,¹⁵¹ and less than two percent of U.S. public agricultural research dollars go to organic and biologically diversified farming.¹⁵² The U.S. accounts for 44 percent of the global organic market but just five percent of global farmland under organic production.¹⁵³

Data demonstrate that U.S. farmers are interested in shifting to organic, but they will need policies and market opportunities to help them do so. The number of organic farmers in the U.S. increased by nearly 300 percent since 2002¹⁵⁴ and grew 12 percent from 2014-2015 — the highest rate of increase since 2008.¹⁵⁵ This rapid increase is a result of consumer demand as well as increased federal support for organics, which rose from \$20 million in the 2002 U.S. farm bill to \$167.5 million by 2014.

Pollinators and pesticides: A deadly combination

Pollinators are one of the key foundations to global agriculture. About three-fourths of the world's food crops depend on pollination by insects and other animals.¹⁵⁶ Bees alone are essential to the production of one out of every three bites of food we eat.¹⁵⁷ In fact, 71 of the 100 crops that provide 90 percent of the world's food — from almonds to tomatoes to strawberries — are pollinated by bees.¹⁵⁸ Honeybees, in particular, contribute an estimated \$20 billion to the U.S. economy¹⁵⁹ and \$217 billion to the global economy.¹⁶⁰ Globally, between \$235 billion and \$577 billion worth of annual global food production relies on direct contributions by pollinators.¹⁶¹

Unfortunately, 40 percent of all pollinating



Neonicotinoid use skyrocketed from nearly 0 pounds in 1994 to over 6,000,000 pounds in 2012.

species, including bees and butterflies, are on the brink of extinction.¹⁶² A growing body of scientific evidence points to pesticides as a leading factor in pollinator declines. The world's most widely-used insecticides. neonicotinoids (neonics), are a primary culprit in recent bee declines. These insecticides are used on 140 crops, and the majority of corn and a large percentage of soy, wheat and canola seeds are coated with the pesticide.¹⁶³

Plant roots readily absorb these water-soluble pesticides which are transported systemically

The Industry

Glyphosate Use by Year and Crop



Data source: USGS. "Pesticide National Synthesis Project."

in the plant's vascular system to other portions of the plant, including roots, pollen, nectar, leaves, stems and fruit.¹⁶⁴ This systemic action results in the exposure of beneficial, non-target insects, such as bees and other pollinators, to potentially lethal doses of these pesticides. Even low levels of exposure can impair foraging abilities and navigation;¹⁶⁵ disrupt learning, communication and memory;¹⁶⁶ reduce fecundity¹⁶⁷ and queen production;¹⁶⁸ and suppress the immune systems of bees,¹⁶⁹ making them more vulnerable to disease and pests. Neonicotinoids are persistent, lasting for years in the soil.¹⁷⁰

These pesticides not only harm bees, but they



also harm many other beneficial organisms essential for natural pest control and sustainable food production, including birds, bats, butterflies, dragonflies, lacewings, ladybugs, earthworms, small mammals, amphibians, aquatic insects and soil microbes — putting food production and the environment in jeopardy.^{171, 172, 173, 174, 175, 176, 177, 178, 179, 180} Twenty-nine independent scientists from across the globe, the Task Force on Systemic Pesticides, drew similar conclusions based on a review of more than 1,100 peer-reviewed studies and called for immediate regulatory action to restrict neonicotinoids.¹⁸¹

Monarch butterflies are also in dramatic decline. In the past twenty years, the monarch butterfly population has declined by 90 percent.¹⁸² Today, experts estimate that monarch butterflies would need nearly a five-fold increase to return to a stabilized population.¹⁸³ The loss of monarchs is tied to glyphosate use, the most widely used herbicide in the world.¹⁸⁴ Glyphosate is an active ingredient in Monsanto's branded Roundup[®] products.¹⁸⁵ Across the U.S. Midwest, millions of acres of land are planted with Roundup Ready[®] corn and soybeans that have been genetically engineered to be tolerant to glyphosate, allowing farmers to spray this herbicide more frequently. In a toxic cycle, increased use of glyphosate has led to rising levels of weed resistance which, in turn, has spurred increased use of glyphosate and other herbicides. The proliferation of glyphosate use on crops located along the monarch butterfly's migration route has virtually wiped out milkweed — the only food young monarch caterpillars eat.

Unsustainable pollinator loss in the U.S. has sparked action by more than 100 universities, cities, states and businesses to take steps to restrict neonicotinoid use.¹⁸⁶ Similarly, schools, parks, cities and countries around the world have restricted glyphosate due to its impact on the environment and human health.

Leading retailers seek to protect pollinators

Luckily, there are indications that the food retail sector is beginning to join the movement to reduce and eliminate the use of toxic pollinatorharming pesticides. Leading supermarkets and

food companies have announced purchasing policies and commitments regarding pollinator protection and pesticide reduction. Aldi, a German supermarket chain, became the first major retailer to ask its German and Dutch fruit and vegetable suppliers to stop using eight pesticides hazardous to bees.¹⁸⁷ Aldi also announced in January 2016 that it is expanding its selection of organic meat and produce in its U.S. stores.¹⁸⁸ In 2014, Whole Foods issued its Responsibly Grown product rating system, which grades fresh fruit, vegetables and flowers as "good, better or best" based on established criteria, including pollinator protection. It encourages its suppliers to eliminate or reduce highly toxic pesticides, including four of the most commonly used neonicotinoid pesticides.189

Decisions by Whole Foods and Aldi to address pollinator-toxic pesticides in their supply chains have been met favorably by consumers. This finding is consistent with a 2016 YouGov Poll, commissioned by Friends of the Earth and SumOfUs, which found that 80

Likelihood of Shopping at a Grocery Store that Formally Committed to Eliminating Neonics

TSN_q10. Please imagine that a grocery store you do not usually shop at made a formal commitment to eliminate the use of neonics from the food they sold. If distance and prices were not different, how likely or unlikely would you be to shop at this grocery store instead of your usual store?



Source: YouGov 2016 poll commissioned by Friends of the Earth and SumOfUs

percent of Americans believe it is important to eliminate neonicotinoids from agriculture. Among Americans who grocery shop for their household, 73 percent believe it is important for grocery stores to sell food grown without neonicotinoids.¹⁹⁰ This poll also found that 65 percent said they would be more likely to shop at a grocery store that had formally committed to eliminating neonicotinoids. According to the poll, 59 percent of American grocery shoppers believe it is important for grocery stores to sell organic food and 43 percent of Americans would be more likely to shop at a grocery store that sells more organic food than their current usual grocery store.

Organic agriculture: A key solution to the pollinator problem

Because organic farmers use ecological rather than chemical methods to address pest issues and are prohibited from using the most lethal and problematic of pesticides, organic farming offers pollinators healthy habitat. On organic farms, pollinators are not just safe — they are welcomed and supported by a toxicsfree and food-rich environment. According to an Oxford University meta-analysis, organic farming supports 50 percent more pollinator species than conventional, chemical-intensive agriculture.¹⁹¹ Other studies have similarly found that organic farm management practices increase the prevalence of pollinator-friendly plants and pollinator diversity, including honeybees as well as native and wild pollinators.^{192, 193, 194}

While conventional agriculture often relies on pollinator-toxic synthetic pesticides to manage pest problems, including neonicotinoids and glyphosate, organic agriculture is prohibited from using such pesticides. Organic certification rules allow the use of some naturally-occurring pesticides (which are mostly derived from plants and microbes), but these pesticides are used only as a last resort: organic certification requires an "Integrated Pest Management" plan that prioritizes first non-chemical and ecological methods of pest control. Non-organic producers face no such requirements to use less-toxic methods of pest control. While non-organic farmers are allowed to use over nine hundred different synthetic pesticide products, organic farmers have restricted access to just twenty-



Source: YouGov 2016 poll commissioned by Friends of the Earth and SumOfUs



five.¹⁹⁵ What's more, the National Organic Standards Board regularly reviews the list of allowed substances to ensure that they are the least toxic alternatives.¹⁹⁶

Organic farmers pursue many other means of protecting their crops before they resort to this short list of allowed pesticides. These techniques include:

- Maintaining crop diversity and practicing crop rotation in fields to avoid pest buildup;
- Planting "trap crops" that attract pests to sacrificial plants rather than crops destined for sale;
- Providing habitat (such as hedgerows of native plants and flower-laden perennials) that attract a diversity of beneficial insects that predate on pest species.

Organic agriculture: Protecting much more than just pollinators

The science is clear that organic is not only better for pollinators, it is essential to a healthier food system for all: for our health, our families and our communities; for the farmers and farmworkers who grow our food; for the land that provides us with nourishment; the animals we raise to feed us; and the ecosystems that sustain all of life.

Compared with industrial agriculture, organic

farming is less energy intensive¹⁹⁷ and promotes biodiversity.¹⁹⁸ Organic systems provide greater resilience in the face of climate-related weather impacts like drought and floods by improving soil structure and soil water-holding capacity.^{199, 200, 201} By sequestering more carbon in the soil than industrial practices, organic and other conservation-based farming systems are important climate change mitigation strategies.²⁰²

Along with environmental benefits, organic also outperforms industrial agriculture on measures of economic stability and wellbeing.²⁰³ Organic farming systems are more profitable for farmers and boost local economies.²⁰⁴ One study found that in U.S. counties with high levels of organic production, median household incomes are higher and poverty levels are reduced.²⁰⁵ Importantly, organic farming protects the health of consumers, farmers, farmworkers and rural communities by eliminating the use of highly toxic pesticides.²⁰⁶

A series of expert consensus reports over the past decade affirm this evidence and make it clear that ecological approaches to farming are fundamental to feeding all people, now and in the future.²⁰⁷ Not only can organic farming yield enough to feed a growing population, but it also helps to protect and regenerate the ecological basis of food production.^{208,209}



Results

Friends of the Earth conducted this survey and report to determine the state of the marketplace regarding the elimination of pollinator-toxic pesticides and offering organic food in food retailer supply chains. We analyzed publicly available policies and data for the top 20 food retailers in the U.S., as ranked by total U.S. sales, and administered surveys and letters to each of the companies requesting relevant information. To grade these retailers, we compared policies adopted by each company regarding organics (including disclosure of current company offerings and sales of organic food), pollinator protection, reduction of pesticides and transparency. The scoring rubric is located in Appendix II and a full description of the methodology can be found in Appendix I.

The results of our analysis show that, while consumer demand for organic and sustainable

food items free of pesticides is increasing and major food retailers have started to increase their organic food offerings, few major food retailers have adopted clear goals or metrics outlining policies to continue to significantly increase organic food offerings in the future. More than half of these retailers do not publicly disclose company offerings and/ or sales of organic food. In particular, few retailers demonstrate dedication to providing an abundance and wide variety of domestically produced organic foods. Our report found that the vast majority of retailers have not adopted policies to eliminate or reduce pollinator-toxic pesticides from company supply chains to protect bees and other pollinators essential to food production.



Food retailer grades

Food Retailer	Organic Offerings and/or Policy	Pollinator Protection Policy	Transparency	Final Grade
Albertsons	Α	F	С	C+
	В	С	D	C+
COSTCO	Α	с	Α	Α
CVS pharmacy	С	F	С	C-
FOOD LION	В	F	С	С
	С	F	С	C-
	С	F	С	C-
H·E·B	С	F	С	C-
Kroger	В	F	С	С
meijer	С	F	С	C-
Publix.	С	F	С	C-
	С	F	D	D+
SAFEWAY ()	С	F	С	C-
Saye food stores	F	F	F	F
Stop8Shop	D	F	F	D-
	Α	F	В	B-
trader joe's	D	F	F	D-
Walgreens	F	F	F	F
Walmart 🔆	С	F	Α	C+
WHÔLE FOODS	Α	В	А	Α

Key findings include:

- Most top U.S. food retailers do not have a publicly available policy to reduce or eliminate pesticide use to protect pollinators. Of the top 20 food retailers, 17 received an "F" in this category. Only Aldi, Costco and Whole Foods received grades of "B" or "C" in this category.
- Four of the top food retailers, Albertsons, Costco, Target and Whole Foods, have adopted a publicly available company policy or outlined a publicly available company metric or goal regarding commitment to increase overall certified organic food offerings and disclose data on the current percentage of organic offerings or organic sales.
- In addition to Albertsons, Costco, Target and Whole Foods, three of the top food retailers, Aldi, Food Lion (part of the Delhaize Group) and Kroger disclosed data on the current percentage of organic offerings or organic sales.
- Nine of the 20 retailers received "C" grades in the "organic policy" category. These retailers outlined the number of organic products offered at the store and/or define the term "organic" on their website; however, they do not publicly disclose the current percentage of organic offerings or sales or have a publicly available commitment to increase overall certified organic food offerings.

- Four of the retailers have not adopted any policies regarding certified organic food, do not mention certified organic food in any publicly available sources or information regarding the topic isn't available in other publicly available sources.
- Four of the retailers, Costco, Target, Walmart and Whole Foods responded to Friends of the Earth surveys, calls and letters and disclosed in writing and via other communications all relevant information.
- Sixteen of the top food retailers were predominately unresponsive to our requests for information via surveys, calls and letters; primary sources of information for this scorecard include publicly available information, including company websites, company annual reports, SEC filings, corporate social responsibility and sustainability reports, press coverage and industry analyses.

How companies shape up

Information from companies for each grading category in this section and throughout the report comes from companies' responses to the survey, follow-up calls and emails, as well as public statements, publicly available information on retailer websites, corporate social responsibility reports, annual reports, SEC filings and media coverage. The report's authors encourage food retailers to contact them directly with additional information concerning policies and practices related to organics, pollinators and reduction of pesticides, and to make such information publicly available.



Albertsons (Overall grade: C+)

Organic Policy: (Grade: A) Albertsons outlines a clear organic policy and plans for continuing to grow organic offerings across meat, produce, service deli and bakery departments to contribute to strong sales in its 2016 SEC filing.²¹⁰ The company expanded its sales from \$1,410.7 million, or 7.2%, primarily due to a 6.5% increase in customer traffic during fiscal 2014, through an acquisition that allowed the company to enhance its organic offerings.²¹¹

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Albertsons has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: C) Albertsons' relevant store policies are available on in its SEC Filings and on its website, but a company representative did not respond to the Friends of the Earth survey or disclose in writing all relevant information via other communications.

ALDI U.S. (Overall grade: C+)

Organic Policy: (Grade: B) According to recent press coverage, ALDI U.S. is expanding its selection of fresh and organic meat and produce in 2016.²¹² However, this information was only disclosed via third party and Aldi does not make data on the percentage of organic offerings or its full policy on organic offerings publicly available.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: C) Aldi announced it will drop products that are produced with eight major pesticides that are harmful to bees: Deltamethrin, Chlorpyrifos, Clothianidin, Cypermethrin, Imidacloprid, Thiamethoxam, Sulfoxaflor and Fipronil. To date, the move is focused primarily on its European stores.²¹³

Transparency: D. Information on relevant company policies or store offerings is only disclosed via third parties, such as via the press and industry research analyses.

Costco (Overall grade: **A**)

Organic Policy: (Grade: A) According to the CEO of Costco the store, "cannot get enough organics to stay in business day in and day out," so the company announced in 2016 that it is working with farmers to help them buy land and equipment to grow the organic supply chain. The company says it will be expanding the initiative. The company disclosed it is the largest seller of organic products in the U.S. and for fiscal year 2016, sales of organic products are estimated at \$4.5 billion. The store says it will continue to sell organic products and expect the selections and volumes to grow over time.²¹⁴ Costco disclosed it is working to increase overall sales from 8 to 11 percent a year, versus 2 to 2.5 percent for food sales overall.²¹⁵

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: C) Costco has a global pollinator protection policy and will publish it by the end of 2016.²¹⁶

Transparency: (Grade: A) Costco's relevant store policies are available in its Fiscal Year 2015 Annual Report and via press, and a company representative did respond to the Friends of the Earth survey and disclose in writing and all relevant information via other communications.



ALD





CVS (Overall grade: C-)

Organic Policy: (Grade: C) In its 2015 Corporate Social Responsibility report, CVS disclosed that it extended its "Fit Choices" initiative. The program seeks to make "better-for-you" choices available in the store. CVS reported the initiative was expanded to include items that are Organic, Sugar-Free, Gluten-Free and Heart Healthy. The program includes 350 selections.²¹⁷ CVS did not distinguish how many of its 350 selections are specifically organic and did not provide data on the percentage of overall offerings and sales of certified organic food.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) CVS has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticide reduction. However, CVS utilizes the supply chain compliance tool WERCSmart. WERCSmart monitors product ingredients sold in the store by requiring suppliers to register all ingredient information for products, including pesticides.²¹⁸

Transparency: (Grade: C) Some relevant store policies are available in the company's Corporate Sustainability Report and on its website, but a company representative did not respond to the Friends of the Earth survey or disclose in writing all relevant information via other communications.

Food Lion (Overall grade: C)

Organic Policy: (Grade: B) Food Lion announced that it is expanding its organic selections through its new "Easy, Fresh and Affordable" advertising campaign.²¹⁹ Food Lion is owned by the Delhaize Group which disclosed in its 2015 Sustainability Report that it increased organic products sales by 40 percent from 2014-2015 and that organic products were 2.3 percent of total food sales.²²⁰ The report didn't disclose Food Lion specific organic sales or offerings. The Delhaize Group adopted goals to be sustainability leaders by 2020, which includes building sustainability into private brand products, but this policy didn't outline specific goals regarding organic food offerings.²²¹

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Food Lion has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: C)The Delhaize Group's relevant store policies are available in its Sustainability Progress Report 2014 but didn't disclose Food Lion-specific information. A company representative from the Delhaize Group or Food Lion did not respond to the Friends of the Earth survey or disclose in writing all relevant information via other communications.

Giant Eagle (Overall grade: C-)

Organic Policy: (Grade: C) Giant Eagle announced that it offers hundreds of organic items and upwards of 75 varieties of organic fruits and vegetables²²² and defines organic on its website.²²³ Giant Eagle did not provide data on percentage of overall offerings and/or sales of certified organic food aside from saying it "offers thousands of organic products" in its 2014-2015 Corporate Social Responsibility Report.²²⁴

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Giant Eagle has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: C) Giant Eagle's relevant store policies are available in its 2014-2015 Corporate Social Responsibility Report, but Giant Eagle did not respond to the Friends of the Earth survey or disclose in writing all relevant information via other communications.







Hy-Vee (Overall grade: C-)

Organic Policy: (Grade: C) Hy-Vee announced that it is working to increase the number of organic products on its shelves²²⁵ and defines organic on its website.²²⁶ Hy-Vee did not provide data on the percentage of overall offerings and sales of certified organic food.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Hy-Vee has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: C) Some relevant store policies are available on in the company's website, but a company representative did not respond to the Friends of the Earth survey or disclose in writing all relevant information via other communications.

H-E-B Grocery (Overall grade: C-)

Organic Policy: (Grade: C) H-E-B grocery launched a new campaign to make organic items, including pantry staples, produce and meat, widely available at affordable prices, which will consist of hundreds of new products²²⁷ and has "hundreds scheduled to hit shelves through the year" according to available data.²²⁸ H-E-B defines organic on its website.²²⁹ H-E-B did not provide data on the percentage of overall offerings and/or sales of certified organic food.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) H-E-B Grocery has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: C) Some relevant store policies are available on the company's website, but a company representative did not respond to the Friends of the Earth survey or disclose in writing all relevant information via other communications.

Kroger (Overall grade: C)

Organic Policy: (Grade: B) Kroger's organic line, Simple Truth®, totaled \$1.5 billion in annual sales in 2015,²³⁰ an increase from about \$1.3 billion in 2014.²³¹ Kroger stocks over 2,000 Simple Truth® or Simple Truth Organic[™] items.²³²

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Kroger has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: C) Kroger's relevant store policies are available on its website, but a company representative did not respond to the Friends of the Earth survey or disclose in writing all relevant information via other communications.

Meijer (Overall grade: C-)

Organic Policy: (Grade: C) Meijer disclosed that it offers more than 300 organic products.²³³ Meijer did not provide data on the percentage of overall offerings and sales of certified organic food.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Meijer has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: C) Meijer has some relevant store information available on its website, but a company representative did not respond to the Friends of the Earth survey or disclose in writing all relevant information via other communications.

26



meijer

Hylee.

H-E-B

Friends of the Earth

Publix (Overall grade: C-)

Organic Policy: (Grade: C) Publix disclosed that it offers a variety of organic products in its 2010 Super Markets Social and Environmental Stewardship Report²³⁴ and it has been documented in recent news articles that Publix is offering more organic and natural items.²³⁵ Publix did not provide data on the percentage of overall offerings and sales of certified organic food.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Publix has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: C) Publix has some relevant information available on in its website, but a company representative did not respond to the Friends of the Earth survey or disclose in writing all relevant information via other communications.

Rite Aid (Overall grade: D+)

Organic Policy: (Grade: C) Rite Aid offers a variety of organic products²³⁶ and recent news articles disclosed Rite Aid has worked to expand its RediClinics and remodeled 89 wellness stores, which offer organic food.²³⁷ It does not provide data on thye percentage of overall offerings and sales of certified organic food.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Rite Aid has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: D) Information on relevant company policies or store offerings only disclosed via third parties, such as via the press and industry research analyses.

Safeway (Overall grade: C-)

Organic Policy: (Grade: C) Safeway defines organic on its website²³⁸ and offers over 300 organic products.²³⁹ It does not provide data on the percentage of overall offerings and sales of certified organic food.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Safeway has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: C) Safeway has some relevant store information available on in its website, but a company representative did not respond to the Friends of the Earth survey or disclose in writing all relevant information via other communications.

Save-A-Lot (Overall grade: F)

Organic Policy: (Grade: F) Save-A-Lot does not mention certified organic food in any publicly available materials, such as its website, supplier guidelines or corporate social responsibility or sustainability report and no mention of certified organic food and the retailer via third party.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Save-A-Lot has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: F) Relevant policies and information were not available via official company communications or other publicly available sources.

Publix







27

SAFEWAY ()

Stop & Shop (Overall grade: D-)

Organic Policy: (Grade: D) Stop & Shop defines organic on its website,²⁴⁰ but does not provide data on the percentage of overall offerings and/or sales of certified organic food.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Stop & Shop has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: F) Relevant policies and information are not available via official company communications or other publicly available sources.

Target (Overall grade: B-)

Organic Policy: (Grade: A) Target set a goal to increase its organic food offerings by 25% by 2017. It achieved the goal two years early and increased its organic offerings by 114 percent since 2012.²⁴¹ In its 2015 Corporate Social Responsibility Report it disclosed it introduced a new program called Made to Matter to offer "leading natural, organic and sustainable brands" and in 2015 updated the program to offer options from 31 brands and more than 200 new and exclusive products.²⁴² Target reports sales for these brands could hit \$1 billion in 2016 and brands featured in the program experienced a 30 percent increase in sales growth. Overall, Target says its growth in the naturals and organics industry grows 1.5 percent faster than the overall market.²⁴³ Further, the Target CEO reports he wants organic items to account for 60 percent of the company's baby food sales by 2016, up from 40% when he took the reins.²⁴⁴

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Target has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: B) Target has relevant store information available on in its website and a company representative did respond to the Friends of the Earth survey in writing to acknowledge receipt of Friends of the Earth communications, but did not disclose additional information.²⁴⁵

Trader Joe's (Overall grade: D-)

Organic Policy: (Grade: D) Trader Joe's has one mention of organic on its website.²⁴⁶ It does not provide data on the percentage of overall offerings and sales of certified organic food.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Trader Joe's has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: F) All relevant policies and other relevant Information are not available via official company communications or other publicly available sources.

TRADER JOE'S

Stop8Shop*



TARGET.

28

Walgreens (Overall grade: F)

Organic Policy: (Grade: F) Aside from the products it sells, Walgreens has no mention of organics on its website and does not provide data on the percentage of overall offerings and sales of certified organic food.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Walgreens has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: F) Relevant policies and information are not available via official company communications or other publicly available sources.

Walmart (Overall grade: C+)

Walmart 🔀

Walgreens

Organic Policy: (Grade: C) In its 2015 Global Responsibility Report Walmart disclosed it is introducing low-priced, healthier product lines and affordable organic lines. It launched Great Value Organics in April and now has over 160 products.²⁴⁷ It re-launched Wild Oats in April 2015 with a new, more affordable price point and disclosed it saved its customers \$1.09 billion in Fiscal Year 2015 by offering low prices on fruits and vegetables.²⁴⁸ The CEO of its Sam's Club unit announced during a sales call in June 2015 that it increased its organic offerings by 20 percent since the beginning of the year²⁴⁹ and the company disclosed to Friends of the Earth its organic product sales have almost doubled in the last two years and is one of the largest retailers of organics.²⁵⁰ In April 2016, Walmart announced it will be phasing out its Wild Oats products and offering organic food items under its store brand Great Value.²⁵¹ Wild Oats is a producer of natural and organic foods distributed through partnerships in the United States. Walmart does not provide data on the percentage of overall offerings and/or sales of certified organic food.

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: F) Walmart has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.

Transparency: (Grade: A) Walmart has some relevant store information available on in its website and a company representative responded to the Friends of the Earth survey and disclosed in writing all relevant information via other communications.

Whole Foods (Overall grade: A)



Organic Policy: (Grade: A) Since 2005 Whole Foods' sales of organic have increased by more than 70 percent, and every year the company aims to increase the amount of organic products that it sells.²⁵² In 2015, it is reported Whole Foods sold \$3.6 billion of organic food.²⁵³

Pollinator Protection Policy: (Grade: B) Whole Foods adopted a Responsibly Grown rating system which seeks to protect pollinators from toxic pesticides and reduce pesticide use in produce and prohibits the use of four neonicotinoids on living garden and floral plants for outdoor use, however this policy is not yet store-wide. ^{254, 255}

Transparency: (Grade: A) Information on relevant store policies is available via Whole Foods' website, corporate social responsibility or sustainability report, and a company representative disclosed in writing all relevant information via responding to survey or via other communications.

Recommendations



Food retailers have a crucial role to play in advancing a sustainable food system that protects the well-being of pollinators, people and the planet. There is a huge opportunity and need to accomplish these goals by supporting the expansion of organic production here in the United States. Some supermarkets and food retailers are on the way to supporting pollinator protection and organic production (although not necessarily domestic) while others have catching up to do. We recommend that supermarkets and the food retail sector make formal commitments to eliminate pollinatortoxic pesticides in their supply chains and expand sales of organic food with an emphasis on domestic production as quickly as possible.

Recommendations for Food Retailers:

 Establish a pollinator protection policy that includes the phase out of pollinatortoxic pesticides, including neonicotinoids and glyphosate, in the company's supply chain, and encourage suppliers to employ alternative pest management strategies that focus on pest prevention through cultural, biological, structural and mechanical means and the use of least-toxic alternatives (approved for organic production or exempt from federal registration), as a last resort. See attachment for a list of pesticides of special concern.

- Publicly disclose current organic offerings or sales.
- Increase USDA certified organic food and beverages to 15 percent of overall offerings by 2025, prioritizing domestic, regional and local producers.
- Support government and market initiatives to help farmers transition to organic production.
- Publicly disclose company policies and progress related to these actions.

Recommendations for Individuals:

- Take action and raise your voice locally: Let your local food retailer know you want to purchase food grown without pollinatortoxic pesticides and support retailers that prioritize offering organic food and beverages.
- **Buy pollinator-safe food**: Avoid buying food grown with pollinator-toxic pesticides and prioritize purchasing organic food and beverages.
- **Support public policies** that eliminate the use of neonicotinoids, glyphosate and other pollinator-toxic pesticides and that support the expansion of organic and ecological farming in the U.S.
- Join Friends of the Earth's BeeAction campaign at <u>www.foe.org/beeaction</u>.

Recommendations for Cities, Counties and States:

- Buy certified organic food and beverages: Utilize food procurement contracts to purchase organic food and beverages. Develop specifications and insert them into your bid solicitation(s) for these products.
- Support and pass policies to eliminate use of neonicotinoids, glyphosate and other pollinator-toxic pesticides. Additionally support policies that incentivize transition to organic production; increase research into

diversified and agroecological production methods; support localized processing and distribution infrastructure; increase access to land for new, beginning and disadvantaged farmers; and educate the next generation of sustainable farmers.

Recommendations for Congress:

- Support and pass the Pollinator Recovery Act of 2016 introduced by Senator Jeff Merkley (D-Ore.). This legislation seeks to emphasize the development and adoption of novel integrated pest and vegetation management practices that reduce the application of pollinator-toxic insecticides and herbicides that can impact pollinator health and the abundance of habitat and forage. Requires the Department of Agriculture to consider regionally appropriate, pollinator-friendly seed mixes when developing and implementing conservation plans for agricultural land holders in areas with highly erodible soils and offers financial and technical assistance for growers to implement a variety of conservation practices and restoration efforts on active and retired lands.
- Support and pass the Saving America's
 Pollinators Act of 2015 (H.R. 1284)
 introduced by Representatives John Conyers
 (D-Mich.) and Earl Blumenauer (D-Ore.). This
 legislation would suspend seed treatment,
 soil application or foliar uses of certain
 neonicotinoid pesticides on bee-attractive
 plants until all of the scientific evidence
 is reviewed by the U.S. Environmental
 Protection Agency and field studies can be
 done to evaluate both short- and long-term
 effects of these pesticides on pollinators.
- Support and pass policies that incentivize the transition to organic production; increase research into diversified and agroecological production methods; support localized processing and distribution infrastructure; increase access to land for new, beginning and disadvantaged farmers; and educate the next generation of sustainable farmers.

Recommendations for the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency:

- Suspend the registrations of neonicotinoids and glyphosate for agricultural as well as cosmetic and other uses pending the results of pesticide re-evaluation.
- Require a bee hazard statement on the label of all products containing systemic insecticides toxic to pollinators, including soil drenches and foliar use products.
- Prioritize the systemic insecticides for Registration Review starting in 2016 and ensure inclusion of independent, peerreviewed research on the acute and chronic effects of systemic insecticides on bees.
- Expedite the development and implementation of valid test guidelines for sub-lethal effects of pesticides on pollinators and require data from these studies for all currently registered and any new pesticides.
- Require testing and reporting of synergistic effects between pesticides in Registration Review to reduce the probability of interactive effects amplifying the toxicity of neonicotinoid insecticides.



Conclusion & Appendices

Conclusion



Top U.S. food retailers have a unique opportunity and responsibility to help make our food system healthier for pollinators, people and the planet. Their policies and purchasing practices can support farmers who are using fewer pollinator-toxic pesticides and are practicing organic and other ecological methods. To help address the massive gap between consumer demand for organic food and domestic supply, food retailers should make it a priority to purchase from local, regional and domestic organic farmers, and when possible, support public policies that seek to expand organic and ecological farming in the United States. Consumer polls and purchasing trends make it clear that an increasing number of shoppers support companies that are publicly committed to the health and environmental goals. Along with helping to protect pollinators, the major consumer trend toward organic is great news for the health of families, farmers and farmworkers, and the soil, water and other resources we need to feed ourselves now and in the future.

Appendix I: Methodology



Friends of the Earth reached out to more than 75 food retailers in the United States and asked them to respond to a survey regarding supermarket sustainability, organic food, pollinator protection and neonicotinoid pesticides in company supply chains. None of the retailers filled out and returned the survey. See survey in Appendix III. Retailers were given over one month to respond.

After sending this initial survey, we reached out via phone to 11 of the top food retailers to conduct the survey. We spoke to seven out of 11 customer service representative to try to attain the information, but none of the customer service representatives were willing to disclose the information. Four retailers did not have the option to speak to a customer service representative. Of these four companies, three had the option to email the retailer, which we did, and only one responded with a phone call. One of the 11 retailers did not have a customer service number or email option to inquire about the retailer sustainability policies.

For the top 20 food retailers, we attempted to fill the survey out for each retailer with publicly available data. We sent a follow-up letter and one-pager to each of the top 20 retailers to verify the information we attained was correct and gave each retailer an opportunity to clarify any information that we would publish. We made it clear to retailers that we wanted to accurately reflect their adopted store policies. From this letter, three retailers responded.

To grade the top 20 food retailers, as ranked

by total U.S. sales, we compared policies adopted by each company regarding organics, pollinators, reduction of pesticides and transparency. The scoring rubric can be found in Appendix II. We used publicly available information on the internet and any information sent or communicated directly from the company. To find information on our grading criteria, we reviewed retailer websites, Corporate Social Responsibility reports, annual reports, SEC filings and media coverage.

The information collected was used to create a food retailer industry scorecard that assesses the policies and commitments of U.S. food retailers on organic offerings, pollinator protection, pesticide reduction and transparency in their supply chains. The scorecard is intended to help consumers make educated choices about the food they are purchasing and to encourage companies in this industry to improve their sourcing policies. Retailers were given scores or grades based on criteria, described in Appendix II.



Org	janio	: Policy
A		 Retailer provides publicly available data on the percentage of overall offerings and/ or sales of certified organic food via SEC Filings, Corporate Responsibility Report, or other company pages.
		 Retailer has adopted a publicly available company policy regarding commitment to increase overall certified organic food offerings.
B		 Retailer provides publicly available data on the percentage of overall offerings and/ or sales of certified organic food via SEC Filings, Corporate Responsibility Report, sustainability report, annual report or other company pages or it is disclosed via third parties, such as the press and industry research analyses.
C	•	• Retailer mentions certified organic food in publicly available policies (i.e. defines certified organic) and outlines number of organic products sold at the store, but does not provide publicly available data on the percentage of overall offerings and/or sales of certified organic food. This information is available via SEC Filings, Corporate Responsibility Report, sustainability report, annual report or other company pages or it is disclosed via third parties, such as the press and industry research analyses.
D	•	 Retailer has not adopted any policies regarding certified organic food and does disclose data on the percentage of overall offerings and sales of certified organic food. Retailer does mention certified organic food in publicly available communications via SEC Filings, Corporate Sustainability Report, sustainability report, annual report or other company pages or it is disclosed via third parties, such as the press and industry research analyses.
F	-	 Retailer does not mention certified organic food in any publicly available materials, such as its SEC Filings, Corporate Sustainability Report, sustainability report, annual report or other company pages and it is not disclosed via third parties, such as the press and industry research analyses.



Appendix II: Rubric

Pollinator Protection Policy		
A	• Retailer has adopted a publicly available store-wide pollinator protection policy that includes a commitment to reduce or eliminate pollinator-toxic pesticides across all food, beverage and non-food product categories.	
В	• Retailer has adopted a publicly available pollinator protection policy that includes a commitment to reduce or eliminate pollinator-toxic pesticides that applies only to certain categories of food products and includes non-food products.	
С	• Retailer has adopted a publicly available pollinator protection policy to reduce or eliminate hazardous pesticide use on non-food or beverage products.	
D	 Retailer has adopted a publicly available pollinator protection policy, but does not have a policy to reduce or eliminate hazardous pesticide use. 	
F	• Retailer has no publicly available policy on pollinators or pesticides.	

Transparency		
A	 All relevant policies, including offerings and/or sales of organic foods, are detailed and easily accessible on retailer's website, corporate social responsibility or sustainability report, and a company representative is willing to disclose in writing all relevant information via responding to survey or via other communications. 	
В	• Partial information on relevant store policies (does not disclose offerings and/or sales of organic foods) are available via retailer's website, corporate social responsibility or sustainability report, and a company representative is willing to disclose in writing all relevant information via responding to survey or via other communications.	
С	 Information on relevant store policies are available via retailer's website, corporate social responsibility or sustainability report, but a company representative is not willing to disclose in writing all relevant information via responding to survey or via other communications. 	
D	 Information on relevant company policies or store offerings only disclosed via third parties, such as via the press and industry research analyses. 	
F	 All relevant policies and other relevant Information is not available via official company communications or other publicly available sources. 	
Grading Scale awarded per category: Letter and percentage equivalents for grades awarded in each category

Letter Grade	Percentage
Α	100
В	89
с	79
D	69
F	59

Final grade awarded: Letter and percentage equivalents for final grades awarded

Final Grade	Percentage
A+	100-97
Α	96-93
A-	92-90
B+	89-87
В	86-83
B-	80-82
C+	79-77
с	76-73
C-	72-70
D+	69-67
D	66-63
D-	62-60
F	59-0



Survey questions on supermarket sustainability and organic procurement policies

1. Do you have a policy regarding sustainability in your supply chain?

A. Yes ____ No ____

B. If the answer to #1A is yes, then:

Is the policy available online? If so, please provide the URL:

If not, please provide the policy via email.

2. Do you have a policy regarding organic food in your supply chain?

A. Yes_____ No_____

B. If the answer to #2A is yes, then:

Is the policy available on line? If so, please provide the URL:

If not, please provide the policy via email.

3. If the answer to #2 is yes, then:

A. What is the overall percentage of certified organic food sold at your stores?

B. What percentage of certified organic food sold in your store is from your store brand product line and what percentage is from other brand product lines?

4. Do any of your policies address pollinator protection in your supply chain?

A. Yes___ No____

B. If yes, please explain how your policy addresses pollinator protection and what percentage of your supply chain is sourced in accordance with this policy:

C. If the answer to #4A is yes, then:

Is the policy available online? If so, please provide the URL:

If not, please provide the policy via email.

5. Do you have a policy restricting and/or eliminating the use of neonicotinoid pesticides?

A. Yes____ No____

B. If yes, please explain how your policy addresses neonicotinoid pesticides and what percentage of your supply chain is sourced in accordance with this policy:

C. If yes, is the policy available on line? If not, please provide the policy.

6. If you answered no to #2, #4, or #5, do you have plans to implement a policy in the future? Please describe, including expected date of the policy.

Appendix III: Survey questions

7. What factors currently limit or prevent additional offerings of certified organic food at your stores?

8. What factors currently limit or prevent additional offerings addressing pollinator protection at your stores?

9. What factors currently limit or prevent addressing the use of neonicotinoid pesticides in your supply chain?

10. Is there anything else you would like to tell us about your efforts to improve social and environmental responsibility in your supply chain?

11. Please include company name and best person to be in touch with regarding the survey moving forward.

Pesticides of Special Concern: Pesticides to Reduce in Food Retailer Supply Chains

Top Ten Registered Pesticides for Acute Toxicity to Honey Bees

Active Ingredient	Chemical Class	Hazard to Bees
Imidacloprid	Neonicotinoid	Acute & chronic toxicity, contaminates forage
Clothianidin	Neonicotinoid	Acute & chronic toxicity, contaminates forage
Fipronil	Pyrazole	Acute & chronic toxicity
Thiamethoxam	Neonicotinoid	Acute & chronic toxicity, contaminates forage
Abamectin	Macrolide	Acute toxicity
Dinotefuran	Neonicotinoid	Acute & chronic toxicity, contaminates forage
lambda-Cyhalothrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Fenithrothion	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Resmethrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Chlorpyrifos	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity



Additional EPA Designated Insecticides Toxic to Bees, Butterflies and Other Pollinators

Active Ingredient	Chemical Class	Hazard to Bees
Acephate	Organophosphate	Acute toxicity
Acetamiprid	Neonicotinoid	Acute & chronic toxicity, contaminates forage
Aldicarb	N-Methyl Carbamate	Acute toxicity
Alpha-cypermethrin	Synthetic Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Amitraz	Acaricide/Insecticide	Acute toxicity
Arsenic acid	Heavy Metal, Inorganic-Arsenic	Acute toxicity
Azadirachtin	Botanical	Acute toxicity
Bensulide	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Beta-cyfluthrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Bifenazate	Carbazate	Acute toxicity
Bifenthrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Carbaryl	Carbamate	Acute toxicity
Carbofuran	N-Methyl Carbamate	Acute toxicity
Chlorethoxyfos	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Chlorfenapyr	Pyrazole	Acute toxicity
Chlorpyrifos methyl	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Cyantraniliprole	Cyantraniliprole	Acute & chronic toxicity, contaminates forage
Cyfluthrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Cypermethrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Cyphenothrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Deltamethrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Diazinon	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Dichlorvos	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Dicrotophos	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity

Active Ingredient	Chemical Class	Hazard to Bees
Dimethoate	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Diuron	Substituted phenylurea	Acute toxicity
D-trans-allethrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Emamectin benzoate	Macrocyclic Lactone	Acute toxicity
Endosulfan	Chlorinated Hydrocarbon	Acute toxicity
Esfenvalerate	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Ethoprop	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Etofenprox	Pyrehtroid Ether	Acute toxicity
Fenazaquin	Quinazoline	Acute toxicity
Fenpropathrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Fluvalinate	Synthetic Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Fosthiazate	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Gamma-cyhalothrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Imiprothrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Indoxacarb	Oxadiazine	Acute toxicity
Malathion	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Metaflumizone	Semicarbazone	Acute toxicity
Methiocarb	N-Methyl Carbamate	Acute toxicity
Methomyl	N-Methyl Carbamate	Acute toxicity
Momfluorothrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Naled	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Oxamyl	Carbamate	Acute toxicity
Permethrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Phenothrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Phorate	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity

Active Ingredient	Chemical Class	Hazard to Bees
Phosmet	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Pirimiphos-methyl	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Prallethrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Profenofos	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Propoxur	N-Methyl Carbamate	Acute toxicity
Pyrethrins	Botanical	Acute toxicity
Pyridaben	Acaricide/Insecticide	Acute toxicity
Rotenone	Isoflavones	Acute toxicity
Sethoxydim	Cyclohexanone	Acute toxicity
Spinetoram	Spinosyn	Acute toxicity
Spinosad	Spinosyn	Acute toxicity
Sulfoxaflor	Sulfoximines	Acute & chronic toxicity, contaminates forage
Tefluthrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Tetrachlorvinphos	Organophosphorus	Acute toxicity
Tetramethrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity
Tolfenpyrad	Pyrazole	Acute toxicity
Zeta-cypermethrin	Pyrethroid	Acute toxicity



Top U.S. food retailers have a unique opportunity and responsibility to help make our food system healthier for pollinators, people and the planet.

Registered Herbicides Harmful to Bees, Butterflies and Other Pollinators

Active Ingredient	Chemical Class	Hazard to Bees
Glyphosate	Phosphonoglycine	Eliminates forage & habitat
Atrazine	Triazine	Eliminates forage & habitat
Simazine	Triazine	Eliminates forage & habitat
Sulfallate	Dithiocarbamate	Eliminates forage & habitat
2,4-D	Chlorophenoxy acid or ester	Eliminates forage & habitat, chronic toxicity
Dicamba	Chlorophenoxy acid or ester	Eliminates forage & habitat

Registered Fungicides Harmful to Bees, Butterflies and Other Pollinators

Active Ingredient	Chemical Class	Hazard to Bees
Trifloxystrobin	Strobin	Acutely toxic
Iprodione	Dicarboximide	
Vinclozolin	Dicarboximide	
Procymidone	Heterocyclic organochlorine	
Captafol	Thiophthalimide	
Clonitralid	Molluscicide	
<u>Pyraclostrobin</u>	Strobin	





- 1 University of Oxford. "Organic farms support more species." *University of Oxford*. University of Oxford. 4 February 2014. Web. http://www.ox.ac.uk/news/2014-02-04-organic-farms-support-more-species
- 2 United States Department of Agriculture. "Census of Agriculture: Organic Survey." USDA. USDA. Volume 3:Part 4. 2016. Web. https://www.agcensus.usda.gov/Publications/2012/Online_Resources/Organics/ORGANICS.pdf
- 3 Organic Trade Association. "State of the Industry." *Organic Trade Association.* Organic Trade Association. Web. http://ota. com/sites/default/files/indexed_files/StateOfOrganicIndustry_0.pdf
- 4 Statista. "Total retail and food services sales in the United States from 1992 to 2015." *Statista.* Statista. 2015. Web. https://www.statista.com/statistics/197569/annual-retail-and-food-services-sales-in-the-us-since-1992/
- 5 IBISWorld. "Supermarkets & Grocery Stores in the US: Market Research Report." *IBISWorld.* IBISWorld. 2016. Web. http:// www.ibisworld.com/industry/default.aspx?indid=1040
- 6 Food Marketing Institute. "Supermarket Facts." *Food Marketing Institute.* Food Marketing Institute. 2016. http://www.fmi. org/research-resources/supermarket-facts
- 7 First Research. "Grocery Stores & Supermarkets Industry Profile." *First Research.* Hoover's Inc. 2016. Web. http://www. firstresearch.com/Industry-Research/Grocery-Stores-and-Supermarkets.html
- 8 IBISWorld. "Supermarkets & Grocery Stores in the US: Market Research Report." *IBISWorld.* IBISWorld. 2016. Web. http://www.ibisworld.com/industry/default.aspx?indid=1040
- 9 Research and Markets. "Grocery Stores & Supermarkets." *Research and Markets.* Research and Markets. 2016. Web. http://www.researchandmarkets.com/reports/1052586/grocery_stores_and_supermarkets.pdf
- 10 United States Department of Agriculture Economic Research Service. "Retail Trends: Sales and Growth." *USDA ERS.* USDA. 28 October, 2015. Web. http://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/food-markets-prices/retailing-wholesaling/retail-trends
- 11 Supermarket News. "2016 Top 75 U.S. & Canadian Food Retailers & Wholesalers." *Supermarket News.* Penton. 2016. Web. http://supermarketnews.com/2016-top-75-us-canadian-food-retailers-wholesalers
- 12 United States Department of Agriculture Economic Research Service. "Retail Trends: Sales and Growth." *USDA ERS.* USDA. 28 October, 2015. Web. http://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/food-markets-prices/retailing-wholesaling/retail-trends
- 13 Wahba, Phil. "Walmart testing new tools in e-commerce arms race with Amazon." *Fortune*. Fortune. 15 June, 2015. Web. http://fortune.com/2015/06/19/walmart-amazon-grocery/
- 14 Supermarket News. "Top Retailers: Walmart." *Supermarket News.* Penton. 2016. Web. http://supermarketnews.com/top-retailers/walmart
- 15 Amigo Bulls. "Kroger Income Statement for 2016, 2015." *Amigo Bulls.* Amigo Bulls. 23 September, 2016. Web. http://amigobulls.com/stocks/KR/income-statement/annual
- 16 Kroger. "Locations." *Kroger.* The Kroger Company. 2016. Web. http://www.thekrogerco.com/about-kroger/operations/ locations
- 17 Supermarket News. "Costco Wholesale Corporation 2015." *Supermarket News.* Penton. 2016. Web. http:// supermarketnews.com/costco-wholesale-corp-2015
- 18 Costco Wholesale Corporation. "Annual Reports 2015:Costco Wholesale Corporation." *Costco.* 2015. http://www. annualreports.com/Company/costco-wholesale-corporation
- 19 Forbes. "America's Largest Private Companies: Albertsons." *Forbes.* Forbes Media LLC. 2016. http://www.forbes.com/ companies/albertsons/
- 20 Albertsons. "About us." *Albertsons.* Albertsons, LLC. 2016. Web. http://www.albertsons.com/our-company/traditionshistory/?_ga=1.205694874.886545215.1472660174
- 21 Forbes. "America's Largest Private Companies: Albertsons." *Forbes.* Forbes Media LLC. 2016. Web. http://www.forbes. com/companies/albertsons/
- 22 Safeway. "Investor Relations: SEC Documents." *Safeway.* Safeway Inc. 2016. Web. http://investor.safeway.com/phoenix. zhtml?c=64607&p=irol-sec
- 23 Publix. "Stockholder Relations: SEC Filings." Publix. Publix. 2016. Web. http://www.publixstockholder.com/stockholders/ financial-information-and-filings/sec-filings/sec-document/d85b55e1d9dd43b6a67c9f1b92cbce3b/html%23s9CB9693ED 41AC2CFB3DB6D2DD60CEB4C
- 24 Publix. "Facts & Figures." *Publix.* Publix Asset Management Company. 2016. http://corporate.publix.com/about-publix/ company-overview/facts-figures
- 25 Ahold. "Annual Report: Reshaping Retail." Ahold. Ahold. 2015. Web. https://www.aholddelhaize.com/media/1370/ahold_ ar15_fullreport_interactive.pdf
- 26 Vault. "The Stop & Shop Supermarket Company." *Vault.* Vault.com Inc. 2016. Web. http://www.vault.com/company-profiles/retail/the-stop-shop-supermarket-company/company-overview.aspx

- 27 Forbes. "America's Largest Private Companies: HE Butt Grocery." *Forbes.* Forbes Media LLC. 2016. Web. http://www. forbes.com/companies/he-butt-grocery/
- 28 Forbes. "America's Largest Private Companies: HE Butt Grocery." *Forbes.* Forbes Media LLC. 2016. Web. http://www. forbes.com/companies/he-butt-grocery/
- 29 Supermarket News. "CVS Health 2015." Supermarket News. Penton. 2016. Web. http://supermarketnews.com/cvshealth-2015
- 30 CVS Health. "2015 Annual Report." CVS Health. CVS. 2015. Web. http://investors.cvshealth.com/~/media/Files/C/CVS-IR-v3/reports/2015-annual-report.pdf
- 31 Amigo Bulls. . "SuperValu Annual Income Statement." *Amigo Bulls.* Amigobulls.com. 23 September, 2016. http://amigobulls.com/stocks/SVU/income-statement/annual
- 32 AggData. "Complete List of Save-A-Lot (Supervalu) Locations." *AggData.* AggData. 2016. Web. https://www.aggdata. com/aggdata/complete-list-save-lot-supervalu-locations
- 33 Forbes. "America's Largest Private Companies: Meijer." Forbes. Forbes Media LLC. 2016. Web. http://www.forbes.com/ companies/meijer/
- 34 Forbes. "America's Largest Private Companies: Meijer." *Forbes.* Forbes Media LLC. 2016. Web. http://www.forbes.com/ companies/meijer/
- 35 Delhaize Group. "2015 Annual Report." *Delhaize Group.* Delhaize Group. April 2016. Web. https://annualreport. delhaizegroup.com/performance/united-states/
- 36 Delhaize Group. "2015 Annual Report." *Delhaize Group.* Delhaize Group. April 2016. Web. https://annualreport. delhaizegroup.com/performance/united-states/ .
- 37 Target. "2015 Annual Report." *Target.* Target. 2015. Web. https://corporate.target.com/_media/TargetCorp/ annualreports/2015/pdfs/Target-2015-Annual-Report.pdf
- Target."Corporate Fact Sheet." *Target.* Target Brands, Inc. 2016. Web. https://corporate.target.com/press/corporate
- 39 Walmart. "2016 Annual Report." *Walmart.* Walmart. 2016. Web. http://s2.q4cdn.com/056532643/files/doc_ financials/2016/annual/2016-Annual-Report-PDF.pdf
- 40 Whole Foods Market. "Newsroom: Fast Facts." *Whole Foods.* Whole Foods Market. 2016. Web. http://media. wholefoodsmarket.com/fast-facts/
- 41 Supermarket News. "Trader Joe's Co. 2015." *Supermarket News.* Penton. 2016. http://supermarketnews.com/trader-joe-sco-2015
- 42 Trader Joe's. "Where in the Dickens Can you Find A Trader Joe's." *Trader Joe's.* Trader Joe's. Web. http://www.traderjoes. com/pdf/Trader-Joes-Stores.pdf
- 43 Supermarket News. "Walgreens Boots Alliance 2015." *Supermarket News.* Penton. 2016. http://supermarketnews.com/ walgreen-co-2015
- 44 Walgreens. "Store Count by State." Walgreens. Walgreens. 31 August. 2015. Web. http://news.walgreens.com/fact-sheets/ store-count-by-state.htm
- 45 Supermarket News. "Aldi USA 2015." Supermarket News. Penton. 2016. Web. http://supermarketnews.com/aldi-usa-2015
- 46 ALDI. "Aldi History." ALDI. ALDI. 2016. Web. https://corporate.aldi.us/en/aldi-history/
- 47 Forbes."#30 Giant Eagle." Forbes. Forbes Media LLC. 2016. Web. http://www.forbes.com/companies/giant-eagle/
- 48 Giant Eagle. "About Us." *Giant Eagle.* Giant Eagle, Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.gianteagle.com/About/Our-History/Giant-Eagle-Quick-Facts/
- 49 Hy-Vee. "About Hy-Vee." Hy-Vee. Hy-Vee Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.hy-vee.com/company/about-hy-vee/default.aspx
- 50 Hy-Vee. "About Hy-Vee." Hy-Vee. Hy-Vee Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.hy-vee.com/company/about-hy-vee/default.aspx
- 51 Supermarket News. "Rite Aid 2015." *Supermarket News.* Penton. 2016. Web. http://supermarketnews.com/rite-aid-2015
- 52 Rite Aid. SEC Annual Report: Form 10-K. As filed with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission. 27 February, 2016. Web https://content.riteaid.com/www.riteaid.com/w-content/images/company/investors/anrpts/annual16. pdf
- 53 ALDI. "Energy and Climate." *ALDI.* ALDI. 2016. Web. https://corporate.aldi.us/en/corporate-responsibility/environment/ energy-and-climate/
- 54 ALDI. "Waste and Recycling." *ALDI.* ALDI. 2016. Web. https://corporate.aldi.us/en/corporate-responsibility/environment/ waste-and-recycling/
- 55 ALDI. "Seafood." *ALDI.* ALDI. 2016. Web. https://corporate.aldi.us/en/corporate-responsibility/supply-chain/sustainable-resources/seafood/

- 56 ALDI. "Animal Welfare." *ALDI.* ALDI. 2016. Web. https://corporate.aldi.us/en/corporate-responsibility/supply-chain/ sustainable-resources/animal-welfare/
- 57 ALDI. "Deforestation." *ALDI*. ALDI. 2016. Web. https://corporate.aldi.us/en/corporate-responsibility/supply-chain/ sustainable-resources/deforestation/
- 58 Albertsons. "Social Responsibility." *Albertsons.* Albertsons. 2016. http://www.albertsons.com/our-company/social-responsibility/
- 59 Albertsons. "Sustainable Seafood." *Albertsons.* Albertsons LLC. 2016. http://www.albertsons.com/departments/butcherblock/sustainable-seafood/
- 60 Albertsons and Safeway. "Supplier Sustainability Guidelines and Expectations." *Safeway*. Safeway. August 2016. Web. https://suppliers.safeway.com/usa/pdf/supplier_sustainability_expectations.pdf
- 61 Albertsons and Safeway. "Supplier Sustainability Guidelines and Expectations." *Safeway*. Safeway. August 2016. Web. https://suppliers.safeway.com/usa/pdf/supplier_sustainability_expectations.pdf
- 62 Costco. "Costco Wholesale Sustainability Report 2015." *Costco.* Costco Wholesale Corporation. 2015. Web. http://phx. corporate-ir.net/phoenix.zhtml?c=83830&p=irol-sustainability
- 63 Costco. "Costco Wholesale Sustainability Report 2015." *Costco.* Costco Wholesale Corporation. 2015. Web. http://phx. corporate-ir.net/phoenix.zhtml?c=83830&p=irol-sustainability
- 64 Costco. "Costco Wholesale Sustainability Report 2015." *Costco.* Costco Wholesale Corporation. 2015. Web. http://phx. corporate-ir.net/phoenix.zhtml?c=83830&p=irol-sustainability
- 65 Costco. "Costco's Wholesale's Policy on Animal Welfare." *Costco.* Costco. Web. http://www.costco.com/wcsstore/ CostcoCABCCatalogAssetStore/Attachment/Costco-Animal-Welfare-Mission-Statement-131112-EN.pdf
- 66 Costco. "Costco Wholesale Sustainability Report 2015." *Costco.* Costco Wholesale Corporation. 2015. Web. http://phx. corporate-ir.net/phoenix.zhtml?c=83830&p=irol-sustainability
- 67 CVS. "Prescription for a Better World: 2015 Corporate Social Responsibility Report." *CVS Health.* CVS. 2015. Web. http:// investors.cvshealth.com/~/media/Files/C/CVS-IR-v3/reports/2015%20CVS%20Health%20Corporate%20Social%20 Responsibility%20Report.pdf
- 68 CVS. "Prescription for a Better World: 2015 Corporate Social Responsibility Report." CVS Health. CVS. 2015. Web. http:// investors.cvshealth.com/~/media/Files/C/CVS-IR-v3/reports/2015%20CVS%20Health%20Corporate%20Social%20 Responsibility%20Report.pdf
- 69 CVS. "Prescription for a Better World: 2015 Corporate Social Responsibility Report." CVS Health. CVS. 2015. Web. https:// cvshealth.com/sites/default/files/2015-csr-report.pdf
- 70 CVS. "Prescription for a Better World: 2015 Corporate Social Responsibility Report." CVS Health. CVS. 2015. Web. http:// investors.cvshealth.com/~/media/Files/C/CVS-IR-v3/reports/2015%20CVS%20Health%20Corporate%20Social%20 Responsibility%20Report.pdf
- 71 Food Lion. "About Us." Food Lion. Food Lion. 2015. Web. https://www.foodlion.com/about-us/sustainability/
- 72 Delhaize Group. "Sustainability Progress Report 2015." *Delhaize Group.* Delhaize Group. April 2016. Web. https:// sustainabilityreport.delhaizegroup.com/
- 73 Delhaize Group. "Sustainability Progress Report 2015." *Delhaize Group.* Delhaize Group. April 2016. Web. https:// sustainabilityreport.delhaizegroup.com/
- 74 Food Lion. "Delhaize America Announces Commitment to Sell Cage-Free Eggs by 2025." Food Lion. Food Lion. 2 March, 2016. Web. http://newsroom.foodlion.com/press-release/business-brand/delhaize-america-announces-commitment-sellcage-free-eggs-2025
- 75 Delhaize Group. "Sustainability Progress Report 2015." *Delhaize Group.* Delhaize Group. April 2016. Web. https:// sustainabilityreport.delhaizegroup.com/
- 76 Giant Eagle. "Supporting our Environment: Energy Conservation." *Giant Eagle.* Giant Eagle Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.gianteagle.com/About/Supporting-Our-Environment/Energy-Conservation/
- 77 Giant Eagle. "Supporting our Environment: Sustainability and Waste Reduction." *Giant Eagle.* Giant Eagle Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.gianteagle.com/About/Supporting-Our-Environment/Sustainability-and-Waste-Reduction-Statement/
- 78 Giant Eagle. "Our Sustainable Seafood Commitment." *Giant Eagle.* Giant Eagle Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.gianteagle. com/About/Supporting-Our-Environment/Sustainable_Seafood/
- 79 H-E-B. "green building." H-E-B. H-E-B. 2016. Web. https://www.heb.com/static-page/article-template/Green-Building
- 80 H-E-B. "reduce, reuse, recycle." H-E-B. H-E-b. 2016. Web. https://www.heb.com/static-page/article-template/Reduce-Reuse-Recycle

- 81 H-E-B. "Sustainable Seafood at H-E-B." *H-E-B.* H-E-b. 2016. Web. https://www.heb.com/static-page/Sustainable-Seafoodat-HEB
- 82 H-E-B. "commitment to animal welfare." *H-E-B.* H-E-b. 2016. Web. https://www.heb.com/static-page/animal-welfare
- 83 Hy-Vee. "Sustainability." Hy-Vee. Hy-Vee, Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.hy-vee.com/company/sustainability/default.aspx
- 84 Hy-Vee. "Sustainability." *Hy-Vee.* Hy-Vee, Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.hy-vee.com/company/sustainability/default.aspx
- 85 Hy-Vee. "Sustainability." *Hy-Vee.* Hy-Vee, Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.hy-vee.com/company/sustainability/default.aspx
- Kroger. "2020 Goals." *Kroger.* Kroger. 2016. Web. http://sustainability.kroger.com/2020-goals.html
- 87 Kroger. "2020 Goals." Kroger. Kroger. 2016. Web. http://sustainability.kroger.com/2020-goals.html
- 88 Kroger. "2020 Goals." Kroger. Kroger. 2016. Web. http://sustainability.kroger.com/2020-goals.html
- 89 Kroger. "Animal Welfare Policy." *Kroger.* Web. http://www.thekrogerco.com/docs/default-document-library/animalwelfare-policy.pdf?sfvrsn=0
- 90 Kroger. "2020 Goals." Kroger. Kroger. 2016. Web. http://sustainability.kroger.com/2020-goals.html
- 91 Meijer. "Community: Green Living." *Meijer.* Meijer. Web. http://meijercommunity.com/community-needs/health-andwellness/green-living/
- 92 Meijer. "Community: Green Living." *Meijer.* Meijer. Web. http://meijercommunity.com/community-needs/health-andwellness/green-living/
- 93 Publix. "Energy." *Publix.* Public Asset Management Company. 2016. Web. http://sustainability.publix.com/what_we_are_ doing/energy.php
- 94 Publix. "Recycling." *Publix.* Public Asset Management Company. 2016. Web. http://sustainability.publix.com/what_we_are_ doing/recycling.php
- 95 Publix. "Seafood Sustainability." *Publix.* Public Asset Management Company. 2016. Web. http://sustainability.publix.com/ what_we_are_doing/seafood.php
- 96 Publix. "Position Statements." *Publix.* Public Asset Management Company. 2016. Web. https://corporate.publix.com/ about-publix/publix-faq/position-statements
- 97 Rite Aid. "Environmental Responsibility." *Rite Aid.* Rite Aid Corp. 2016. Web. https://www.riteaid.com/corporate/ sustainability
- 98 Rite Aid. "Environmental Responsibility." *Rite Aid.* Rite Aid Corp. 2016. Web. https://www.riteaid.com/corporate/ sustainability
- 99 Safeway. "Planet: Climate and Energy." Safeway. Safeway Inc. 2016. Web. http://csrsite.safeway.com/home/planet/climateenergy/
- 100 Safeway. "Planet: Recycling & Waste Reduction." *Safeway.* Safeway Inc. 2016. Web. http://csrsite.safeway.com/home/ planet/recycling-waste-reduction/
- 101 Albertsons and Safeway. "Supplier Sustainability Guidelines and Expectations." *Safeway*. Safeway. August 2016. Web. https://suppliers.safeway.com/usa/pdf/supplier_sustainability_expectations.pdf
- 102 Albertsons and Safeway. "Supplier Sustainability Guidelines and Expectations." *Safeway*. Safeway. August 2016. Web. https://suppliers.safeway.com/usa/pdf/supplier_sustainability_expectations.pdf
- 103 Albertsons and Safeway. "Supplier Sustainability Guidelines and Expectations." *Safeway*. Safeway. August 2016. Web. https://suppliers.safeway.com/usa/pdf/supplier_sustainability_expectations.pdf
- 104 Save-A-Lot. "Environmentally-Friendly Business Practices." *Save-A-Lot.* Save-A-Lot. 2016. Web. http://save-a-lot.com/ about-save-a-lot/environment
- 105 Save-A-Lot. "Environmentally-Friendly Business Practices." *Save-A-Lot.* Save-A-Lot. 2016. Web. http://save-a-lot.com/ about-save-a-lot/environment
- 106 Stop & Shop. "our commitment to the environment." *Stop & Shop.* The Stop & Shop Supermarket Company LLC. 2016. Web. http://stopandshop.com/live-well/community/environment/
- 107 Stop & Shop. "Seafood Sustainability." *Stop & Shop.* The Stop & Shop Supermarket Company LLC. 2016. Web. http:// stopandshop.com/live-well/community/environment/seafood-sustainability/
- 108 Stop & Shop. "Seafood Sustainability." *Stop & Shop.* The Stop & Shop Supermarket Company LLC. 2016. Web. http:// stopandshop.com/live-well/community/environment/seafood-sustainability/
- 109 Stop & Shop. "our commitment to the environment." *Stop & Shop.* The Stop & Shop Supermarket Company LLC. 2016. Web. http://stopandshop.com/live-well/community/environment/
- 110 Target. "2015 Target Corporate Social Responsibility Report." *Target.* Target. 2015. Web. https://corporate.target.com/_ media/TargetCorp/csr/pdf/2015-Corporate-Social-Responsibility-Report.pdf

- 111 Target. "2015 Target Corporate Social Responsibility Report." *Target.* Target. 2015. Web. https://corporate.target.com/_ media/TargetCorp/csr/pdf/2015-Corporate-Social-Responsibility-Report.pdf
- 112 Target. "2015 Target Corporate Social Responsibility Report." *Target.* Target. 2015. Web. https://corporate.target.com/_ media/TargetCorp/csr/pdf/2015-Corporate-Social-Responsibility-Report.pdf
- 113 Target. "2015 Target Corporate Social Responsibility Report." *Target.* Target. 2015. Web. https://corporate.target.com/_ media/TargetCorp/csr/pdf/2015-Corporate-Social-Responsibility-Report.pdf
- 114 Target. "2015 Target Corporate Social Responsibility Report." *Target.* Target. 2015. Web. https://corporate.target.com/_ media/TargetCorp/csr/pdf/2015-Corporate-Social-Responsibility-Report.pdf
- 115 Trader Joe's. "Announcements: About Trader Joe's Seafood." *Trader Joe's.* Trader Joe's. 17 July, 2013. Web. http://www. traderjoes.com/announcement/a-note-to-our-customers-about-trader-joes-seafood
- 116 Walgreens. "Energy Savings." *Walgreens.* Walgreen Co. 2016. Web. https://www.walgreens.com/topic/sr/sr_energy_ savings.jsp
- 117 Walgreens. "Recycling." Walgreens. Walgreen Co. 2016. Web. https://www.walgreens.com/topic/sr/sr_recycling.jsp
- 118 Walmart. "Global Responsibility: Sustainability." *Walmart.* Wal-mart Stores, Inc. 2016. Web. http://corporate.walmart.com/ global-responsibility/sustainability/
- 119 Walmart. "Global Responsibility: Sustainability." *Walmart.* Wal-mart Stores, Inc. 2016. Web. http://corporate.walmart.com/ global-responsibility/sustainability/
- 120 Walmart. "Walmart Policies and Guidelines." *Walmart.* Wal-mart Stores, Inc. 2016. Web. http://corporate.walmart.com/ policies
- 121 Walmart. "Walmart Policies and Guidelines." *Walmart.* Wal-mart Stores, Inc. 2016. Web. http://corporate.walmart.com/ policies
- 122 Walmart. "Walmart Policies and Guidelines." *Walmart.* Wal-mart Stores, Inc. 2016. Web. http://corporate.walmart.com/ policies
- 123 Whole Foods. "Environmental Stewardship: Our Green Mission." *Whole Foods.* Whole Foods Market IP. L.P. 2016. Web. http://www.wholefoodsmarket.com/mission-values/environmental-stewardship/green-mission
- 124 Whole Foods. "Environmental Stewardship: Our Green Mission." *Whole Foods.* Whole Foods Market IP. L.P. 2016. Web. http://www.wholefoodsmarket.com/mission-values/environmental-stewardship/green-mission
- 125 Whole Foods. "Seafood." *Whole Foods.* Whole Foods Market IP. L.P. 2016. Web. http://www.wholefoodsmarket.com/ department/seafood
- 126 Whole Foods. "Animal Welfare Basics." *Whole Foods.* Whole Foods Market IP. L.P. 2016. Web. http://www. wholefoodsmarket.com/mission-values/animal-welfare/animal-welfare-basics
- 127 Whole Foods. "Environmental Stewardship: Our Green Mission: Palm Oil Pledge." *Whole Foods.* Whole Foods Market IP. L.P. 2016. Web. http://www.wholefoodsmarket.com/mission-values/environmental-stewardship/green-mission#palm
- 128 Forester, Alexandra. "Sustainability: Best Practices in the Food Industry." *UW-L Journal of Undergraduate Research.* XVI (2013). Web. https://www.uwlax.edu/urc/JUR-online/PDF/2013/Forster.Alexandra.Marketing.pdf
- 129 Nielsen. "Global Consumers Are Willing to Put Their Money Where Their Heart Is When It Comes to Goods and Services from Companies Committed to Social Responsibility." *Nielsen.* The Nielsen Company. 17 June, 2014. Web. http://www. nielsen.com/us/en/press-room/2014/global-consumers-are-willing-to-put-their-money-where-their-heart-is.html
- 130 Acosta. "The Why Behind the Buy." Acosta. Acosta Inc. 2016. Web. http://www.acosta.com/why/
- 131 Greene, Catherine. "Consumer Demand Bolstering Organic Production and Markets in the U.S." Web blog post. USDA Blog. United States Department of Agriculture. 16 February 2016. http://blogs.usda.gov/2016/02/16/consumer-demandbolstering-organic-production-and-markets-in-the-u-s/
- 132 Organic Trade Association. "Organic Industry Survey." *Organic Trade Association.* Organic Trade Association. 2016. Web. http://ota.com/resources/organic-industry-survey
- 133 Gagliardi, Nancy. "Consumers Want Healthy Foods—And Will Pay More for Them." Forbes. 18 February, 2015. Web. http://www.forbes.com/sites/nancygagliardi/2015/02/18/consumers-want-healthy-foods-and-will-pay-more-forthem/#78770f35144f
- 134 Organic Trade Association. "U.S. Families' Organic Attitudes and Beliefs Study." *Organic Trade Association.* Organic Trade Association. 2013.
- 135 Organic Trade Association. "U.S. Families' Organic Attitudes and Beliefs Study." *Organic Trade Association.* Organic Trade Association. 2013.
- 136 International Food Information Council Foundation. "Food & Health Survey: Food Decision 2016." International Food Information Council Foundation. International Food Information Council Foundation. 2016. Web. http://www.foodinsight. org/sites/default/files/2016_executivesummary_final_web.pdf

- 137 Consumer Reports. "The cost of organic food." *Consumer Reports.* Consumer Reports. 19 March, 2015. Web. http://www. consumerreports.org/cro/news/2015/03/cost-of-organic-food/index.htm
- 138 Organic Trade Association. "Record traffic in America's organic produce aisles, reveal new findings." *Organic Trade Association.* Organic Trade Association. 14 July, 2016. Web. https://www.ota.com/news/press-releases/19176
- 139 The Shelby Report. "OTA/Nielsen Report: Organic Produce is Growing." The Shelby Report. The Shelby Report. 15 July, 2016. Web. http://www.theshelbyreport.com/2016/07/15/new-findings-show-organic-produce-market-is-is-driving-trends/
- 140 Dunson, Mark. "Five Emerging Trends for Supermarket Retailers to Leverage in 2016?" *Chain Store Age.* Chain Store Age. 30 November, 2015. Web. http://www.chainstoreage.com/article/five-emerging-trends-supermarket-retailers-leverage-01
- 141 Duff & Phelps. "Food Retail Industry Insights-2016." *Duff & Phelps.* Duff & Phelps LLC. 2016. Web. http://www. duffandphelps.com/assets/pdfs/publications/mergers-and-acquisitions/industry-insights/consumer/food-retail-industryinsights-2016.pdf
- 142 Whole Foods. "Local Partnerships and Sourcing." *Whole Foods.* Whole Foods Market IP. LP. 2016. Web. https://www.wholefoodsmarket.com/service/local-partnerships-sourcing
- 143 Foods. "Local Vendor Profiles." *Whole Foods.* Whole Foods Market IP. LP. 2016. Web. http://www.wholefoodsmarket.com/ locally-grown
- 144 United States Department of Agriculture . "Census of Agriculture: Organic Survey." USDA. USDA. Volume 3:Part 4. 2016. Web 4. Web. https://www.agcensus.usda.gov/Publications/2012/Online_Resources/Organics/ORGANICS.pdf
- 145 United States Department of Agriculture Economic Research Service. "Organic Market Overview." USDA ERS. USDA. 26 May, 2016. Web. http://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/natural-resources-environment/organic-agriculture/organic-marketoverview.aspx
- 146 Delhaize Group. "Sustainability Progress Report 2015." *Delhaize Group.* Delhaize Group. April 2016. Web. https://sustainabilityreport.delhaizegroup.com/
- 147 Target. "sustainable products." *Target.* Target Brands, Inc. 2016. Web. https://corporate.target.com/corporate-responsibility/sustainability/sustainable-products
- 148 Whole Foods. "Local Producer Loan Program FAQ." *Whole Foods.* Whole Foods Market IP. LP. 2016. Web. http://www. wholefoodsmarket.com/mission-values/caring-communities/lplp-faq
- 149 Tu, Janet. "Costco Gets Creative to Meet Shoppers' Huge Appetite for Organics." *The Seattle Times.* The Seattle Times Company. 1 April, 2016. Web. http://www.seattletimes.com/business/retail/costco-gets-creative-to-meet-shoppers-huge-appetite-for-organics/
- 150 Reganold, John, P & Jonathan M Wachter. "Organic agriculture in the twenty-first century." *Nature Plants*. Macmillan Publishers Limited. 3 February, 2016. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nplants.2015.221
- 151 Organic Trade Association. "State of the Industry." *Organic Trade Association.* Organic Trade Association. Web. http://ota. com/sites/default/files/indexed_files/StateOfOrganicIndustry_0.pdf
- 152 DeLonge, Marcia, Miles, Albie, & Liz Carlisle. "Investing in the transition to sustainable agriculture." Environmental Science & Policy, 55, 266–273. Web. http://food.berkeley.edu/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/1-s2.0-S1462901115300812-main.pdf
- 153 International Federation of Organic Agriculture Movements. "<u>Global Organic Market at \$72 Billion with 43 Million Hectares</u> of Organic Agriculture Worldwide." *IFOAM.* IFOAM. 2 May, 2015. Web. http://www.ifoam.bio/en/news/2015/02/05/pressrelease-global-organic-market-72-billion-us-dollars-43-million-hectares
- 154 U.S. Department of Agriculture. "<u>USDA Reports Record Growth in U.S. Organic Producers</u>." *USDA.* USDA. 4 April, 2016. Web. http://www.usda.gov/wps/portal/usda/usdahome?contentid=2016/04/0084.xml
- 155 D'Angelo, Chris. "America's Appetite For Organic Foods Triggers A Natural Farming Boom." Huffington Post Huffingtonpost.com, Inc. 5 April, 2016. Web. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/us-boom-organic-farming_ us_5702c1d2e4b083f5c608705b
- Ansari, Azadeh. "Beetles, butterflies and bees, oh my! Pollinators face extinction, study says." CNN. Cable News Network.
 26 February, 2016. Web. http://www.cnn.com/2016/02/26/world/un-bees-and-butterflies-report/
- 157 Klein, Alexandra-Maria., Vaissiere, Bernard, .Cane, James.H, Steffan-Dewenter, Ingolf, Cunningham, Saul.A., Kremen, Claire
 & Teja Tscharntke. "Importance of crop pollinators in changing landscapes for world crops." *Proceedings of the Royal* Society B: Biological Sciences. 274: 303–313. 7 February, 2017. DOI: 10.1098/rspb.2006.3721
- 158 United Nations Environment Programme. "Global Honey Bee Colony Disorders and Other Threats to Insect Pollinators." UNEP. UNEP. 2010. Web. http://www.unep.org/dewa/Portals/67/pdf/Global_Bee_Colony_Disorder_and_Threats_insect_ pollinators.pdf
- 159 Calderone, Nicholas.W. "Insect Pollinated Crops, Insect Pollinators and US Agriculture: Trend Analysis of Aggregate Data for the Period 1992-2009." *PLoS ONE*. 7(5): e37235. 22 May, 2010. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0037235

- 160 Gallai, Nicola, Salles, Jean-Michel, Settele, Josef, & Bernard E. Vaissiere. "Economic valuation of the vulnerability of world agriculture confronted with pollinator decline." *Ecological Economics.* 68:810–821. 3 August, 2008. http://www1. montpellier.inra.fr/lameta/articles/5.4.2_POLLINATION.pdf
- 161 Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services (IPBES). "Press Release: Pollinators Vital to Our Food Supply Under Threat." *IPBES*. IPBES Secretariat. 26 February 2016. Web. http://www.ipbes.net/article/ press-release-pollinators-vital-our-food-supply-under-threat
- 162 Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. "Pollinators vital to our food supply under threat." FAO. FAO. 26 February, 2016. Web. www.fao.org/news/story/en/item/384726/icode/
- 163 Stevens, Sarah & Peter Jenkins. "Heavy Costs: Weighing the Value of Neonicotinoid Insecticides in Agriculture." *Center for Food Safety*. Center for Food Safety. March 2016. Web. http://www.centerforfoodsafety.org/issues/304/pollinators-and-pesticides/reports/2999/heavy-costs-weighing-the-value-of-neonicotinoid-insecticides-in-agriculture#.
- 164 Dyer, Alan., Johnston, Jeffrey, Tharp, Cecil, & MaryBurrows. "Small Grain Seed Treatment Guide. Montana State University Extension." *Montana State University Extension*. Montana State University Extension. August 2012. Web. http://store. msuextension.org/publications/AgandNaturalResources/MT199608AG.pdf
- 165 Henry, Mickael, Beguin, Maxime, Requier, Fabrice, Rollin, Orianne, Odoux, Jean-Francois, Aupinel Patrick, et al. "A Common Pesticide Decreases Foraging Success and Survival in Honey Bees." *Science*. Ammerican Association for the Advancement of Science. 336: 348-350. 20 April, 2012. doi:10.1126/science.1215039
- 166 Williamson, Sally and Geraldine A Wright. "Exposure to multiple cholinergic pesticides impairs olfactory learning and memory in honeybees." *Journal of Experimental Biology*. 216: 1799–1807. 2013. doi:10.1242/jeb.083931
- 167 Straub Lars, Villamar Bouza Laura , Selina Belina, Chantawannakul Panuwan, Gauthier Laurent, Khongphinitbunjong Kitiphong, Retschnig Gina, Troxler Aline, Vidondo Beatriz, Neumann Peter, and Geoffrey Williams. "Neonicotinoid insecticides can serve as inadvertent insect contraceptives." *Science*. 283: 1834. 27 July, 2016.DOI: 10.1098/rspb.2016.0506
- 168 Whitehorn Penelope, O'Connor Stephanie, Wackers Felix, and Dave Goulson. "Neonicotinoid Pesticide Reduces Bumble Bee Colony Growth and Queen Production." *Science*. American Association for the Advancement of Science. 336: 351-352. 20 April, 2012. doi:10.1126/science.1215025
- Alaux Cedric, Brunet Jean-Luc, Dussaubat Claudia, Mondet Fanny, Tchamitchan Sylvie, Cousin Marianne, et al.
 "Interactions between Nosema microspores and a neonicotinoid weaken honeybees (Apis mellifera)." *Environmental Microbiology*. 12: 774–782. 27 December, 2009. doi:10.1111/j.1462- 2920.2009.02123.x
- 170 Krupke Christian H, Hunt Greg J, Eitzer Brian D, Andino Gladys, and Krispn Given. "Multiple Routes of Pesticide Exposure for Honey Bees Living Near Agricultural Fields." *PLoS ONE.* 7:e29268. 3 January, 2012. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0029268
- Mullin Christopher A, Frazier Maryann, Frazier James L, Ashcraft Sara, Simonds Roger, vanEngelsdorp Dennis, et al.
 "High Levels of Miticides and Agrochemicals in North American Apiaries: Implications for Honey Bee Health." *PLoS ONE.* 5:e9754. 19 March, 2010. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0009754
- 172 Hallmann Caspar A, Foppen Ruud P.B., vanTurnhout Chris A.M., deKroon Hans, and Eelke Jongejans. "Declines in Insectivorous Birds Are Associated with High Neonicotinoid Concentrations." *Nature*. 511:341-343. 9 July 2014. doi:10.1038/ nature13531
- 173 Lu Chensheng, Warchol Kenneth M,and Richard A Callahan. "Sub-lethal exposure to neonicotinoids impaired honey bees winterization before proceeding to colony collapse disorder." *Bulletin of Insectology*. 67: 125–130. 27 March, 2014. http:// www.bulletinofinsectology.org/pdfarticles/vol67-2014-125-130lu.pdf
- 174 Krischik, Vera. "Non-Target Effects of Imidacloprid on Beneficial Insects." *University of Minnesota CUES: Center for Urban Ecology and Sustainability.* University of Minnesota. 6 March, 2013. Web. http://cues.cfans.umn.edu/old/non-target/index. html
- 175 Krischik, Vera, Landmark Alyson, and George Heimpel. "Soil-applied imidacloprid is translocated to nectar and kills nectar-feeding Anagyrus pseudo cocci (Girault) (Hymenoptera: Encyrtidae)." University of Minnesota. Environ. Entomol. 36(5): 1238-1245. October 2007. http://cues.cfans.umn.edu/old/krischiklab/pubs/Krischik_et_al._2007.pdf
- 176 Mineau Pierre and Cynthia Palmer. "The Impact of the Nation's Most Widely Used Insecticides on Birds." *American Bird Conservancy*. American Bird Conservancy. March 2013. Web. https://extension.entm.purdue.edu/neonicotinoids/PDF/ TheImpactoftheNationsMostWidelyUsedInsecticidesonBirds.pdf
- 177 Goulson, Dave. "Review: An overview of the environmental risks posed by neonicotinoid insecticides." *Journal of Applied Ecology.* 50: 977–987. 13 June, 2013. doi: 10.1111/1365-2664.12111
- 178 Mason Rosemary,, Tennekes Henk, Sánchez-Bayo Francisco, and Palle Uhd Epsen. "Immune suppression by neonicotinoid insecticides at the root of global wildlife declines." *Journal of Environmental Immunology Toxicology*. 1: 1. 3-12 . April 2013. http://www.farmlandbirds.net/sites/default/files/JEIT-D-12-00001_3.pdf

- 179 Xerces Society for Invertebrate Conservation. "Scientists Call for an End to Cosmetic Insecticide Use After the Largest Bumble Bee Poisoning on Record." *The Xerces Society for Invertebrate Conservation*. 27 June, 2013. Web. http://www. xerces.org/2013/06/27/scientists-call-for-an-end-to-cosmetic-insecticide-use-after-the-largest-bumble-bee-poisoningon-record
- 180 Hopwood, Jennifer, Hoffman Black Scott, Vaughan Mace, and Eric Lee-Mader. "Beyond the Birds and the Bees: Effects of Neonicotinoid Insecticides on Agriculturally Important Beneficial Invertebrates." *The Xerces Society for Invertebrate Conservation.* The Xerces Society for Invertebrate Conservation. 2013. http://www.xerces.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/XercesSociety_CBCneonics_sep2013.pdf
- 181 Gibbons David, Morrissey Christcy, amd Pierre Mineau. "A review of the direct and indirect effects of neonicotinoids and fipronil on vertebrate wildlife." *Environmental Science and Pollution Research.* Springer Berlin Heidelberg. 22: 103. 18 June, 2014. doi: 10.1007/s11356-014-3180-5
- 182 Main, Douglas. "Monarch Butterflies Have Declined 90%; Conservationists Seek Extra Protections." Tech & Science. Newsweek. 27 Aug. 2014. Web. http://www.newsweek.com/monarch-butterflies-have-declined-90-conservationists-seekextra-protection-267094
- 183 Semmens, Brice X, Darius J Semmens, Wayne E Thogmartin, Ruscena Wiederholt, Laura Lopez-Hoffman, Jay E. Diffendorfer, John M Pleasants, Karen S Oberhauser and Orley R Taylor. "Quasi-extinction risk and population targets for the Eastern, migratory population of monarch butterflies (Danaus plexippus)." Scientific Reports. 6:23265. 21 March, 2016. Web. http://www.nature.com/articles/srep23265
- 184 Pleasants, John M and Karen S Oberhauser. "Milkweed loss in agricultural fields because of herbicide use: effect on the monarch butterfly population." *Insect Conservation and Diversity*. 6.2.:135-144. Web. 10.1111/j.1752-4598.2012.00196.x
- 185 Pleasants, John M and Karen S Oberhauser. "Milkweed loss in agricultural fields because of herbicide use: effect on the monarch butterfly population." *Insect Conservation and Diversity*. 6.2.:135-144. Web. 10.1111/j.1752-4598.2012.00196.x
- 186 Common Dreams. "New Tests Find Significant Decrease in Bee-Killing Pesticides in 'Bee-Friendly' Plants." *Common Dreams.* Common Dreams. 16 August, 2016. Web. http://www.commondreams.org/newswire/2016/08/16/new-tests-find-significant-decrease-bee-killing-pesticides-bee-friendly-plants
- 187 ISN News Desk. "Aldi asks suppliers to stop using pesticides." *International Supermarket News*. Retail Magazine. 18 January 2016. Web. http://www.internationalsupermarketnews.com/news/22414
- 188 Peterson, Hayley. "Aldi is fixing its biggest weakness, and that should terrify Whole Foods." *Business Insider*. Business Insider, Inc. 23 January 2016. Web. http://www.businessinsider.com/aldi-is-fixing-is-biggest-weakness-and-that-should-terrify-whole-foods-2016-1
- 189 Whole Foods Market. "What do we Consider?" *Whole Foods Markets*. Whole Foods Market IP. LP. 2016. Web. http://www. wholefoodsmarket.com/responsibly-grown/what-we-measure
- 190 All figures, unless otherwise stated, are from YouGov Plc. Total sample size was 1119 adults. Fieldwork was undertaken between 28th - 29th April 2016. The survey was carried out online. The figures have been weighted and are representative of all US adults (aged 18+).
- 191 University of Oxford. "Organic farms support more species." *University of Oxford*. University of Oxford. 4 February 2014. Web. http://www.ox.ac.uk/news/2014-02-04-organic-farms-support-more-species
- 192 Doreen Gabriel and Teja Tscharntke. "Insect pollinated plants benefit from organic farming, Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment." *EL Sevier.* Volume 118, Issues 1–4: 43-48. January 2007. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2006.04.005
- 193 Holzschuh, Andrea, Steffan-Dewenter, Ingolf. and Teja Tscharntke. "Agricultural landscapes with organic crops support higher pollinator diversity." *Oikos*. 117: 354-361. doi:10.1111/j.2007.0030-1299.16303.x
- 194 Kennedy, Christina, Lonsdorf, Eric, Neel, Maile, Williams, Neal, Ricketts, Taylor et al"A global quantitative synthesis of local and landscape effects on wild bee pollinators in agroecosystems." *Ecology Letters.* 16: 584–599. 11 March 2013. 10.1111/ ele.12082
- 195 Ware, George. "The Pesticide Book." *Meister Publishing Co.* 6th Edition. 2004.
- 196 United States Department of Agriculture. "National Organic Standards Board (NOSB)." USDA. USDA. Web. https://www. ams.usda.gov/rules-regulations/organic/nosb
- 197 Zeisemer, Jodi. "Energy Use in Organic Food Systems." Natural Resources Management and Environment Department Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. August 2007. .Web. http://www.fbae.org/2009/FBAE/website/ images/pdf/imporatant-publication/fao-organic-report.pdf
- 198 Organic Research Center. "The Biodiversity Benefits of Organic Farming." *Organic Research Center.* Organic Research Center. December 2010. Web. http://www.organicresearchcentre.com/manage/authincludes/article_uploads/ORC%20 Biodiversity%20benefits%20of%20organic%20farming%20v4.pdf

- 199 Altieri, Miguel A., Nicholls, Clara I., Henao, Alejandro, & Marcos A Lana. "Agroecology and the design of climate changeresilient farming systems." Agronomy for Sustainable Development Agronomy For Sustainable Development. 35(3): 869-890. 1 May 2015. 10.1007/s13593-015-0285-2
- 200 Lotter, D.W., Seidel, R., and W. Leibhardt. "The Performance of Organic and Conventional Cropping Systems in an Extreme Climate Year." *American Journal of Alternative Agriculture.* CAB International. 18(2). 2003. Web. https://www.cambridge. org/core/services/aop-cambridge-core/content/view/S0889189300000588
- 201 United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization. "The Importance of Soil Organic Matter: Chapter 5.Creating Drought Resistant Soil." *UN FAO.* Natural Resources Management and Environment Department. Web. http://www.fao.org/ docrep/009/a0100e/a0100e08.htm
- 202 United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization. "Organic Agriculture and Climate Change Mitigation." *UN FAO.* Natural Resources Management and Environment Department FAO. December 2011. Web. http://www.fao.org/fileadmin/ templates/organicag/pdf/11_12_2_RTOACC_23_webfiles.pdf
- 203 Reganold, JohnP., & Jonathan M. Wachter. "Organic agriculture in the twenty-first century." *Nature Plants*.2:15221. 3 February, 2016. doi:10.1038/nplants.2015.221
- 204 Kantor, Sylvia. "Organic agriculture more profitable to farmers." *Washington State University News.* Washington State University. 1 June, 2015. Web. https://news.wsu.edu/2015/06/01/organic-agriculture-more-profitable-to-farmers/
- 205 Jaenicke, Edward. "U.S. Organic Hotspots and their Benefit to Local Economies." *Penn State University*. Organic Trade Association. May 2016. Web. http://ota.com/sites/default/files/indexed_files/OTA-HotSpotsWhitePaper-OnlineVersion.pdf
- 206 Horrigan, Leo, Lawrence, Rober and PollyWalker. "How sustainable agriculture can address the environmental and human health harms of industrial agriculture." *Environmental Health Perspectives.* 110(5): 445-56. May 2002. Web. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1240832/
- 207 Friends of the Earth. "Resources on Agroecology and World Hunger." *Friends of the Earth.* Web. http://webiva-downton. s3.amazonaws.com/877/24/3/8512/Key_resource_-_agroecology_and_world_hunger.pdf
- 208 Badgley, Catherine, Moghtader, Jeremy, Quintero, Eileen. et. al. "Organic agriculture and the global food supply." *Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems*. 22(02): 86-108. 9 June, 2006. Web. http://www.stopogm.net/sites/ stopogm.net/files/Orgsupply.pdf
- 209 Cook, Christopher, Hamerschlag, Kari and Kendra Klein. "Farming for the Future: Organic and Agroecological Solutions to Feed the World." *Friends of the Earth.* Friends of the Earth. June 2016. *http://webiva-downton.s3.amazonaws.com/877/05/5/8492/2/FOE_Farming_for_the_Future_Final.pdf*
- 210 Albertsons Companies, Inc. *Form S-1 2016.* As filed with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission. 29 July, 2016. Web. http://www.nasdaq.com/markets/ipos/filing.ashx?filingid=11002729
- 211 Albertsons Companies, Inc. *Form S-1 2015*. As filed with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission. 23 November, 2015. Web. http://www.nasdaq.com/markets/ipos/filing.ashx?filingid=10541570
- 212 Peterson, Haley. "Aldi is fixing its biggest weakness, and that should terrify Whole Foods." *Business Insider.* Business Insider Inc. 23 Jan, 2016. http://www.businessinsider.com/aldi-is-fixing-is-biggest-weakness-and-that-should-terrify-whole-foods-2016-1
- 213 Watkins, Steve. "Kroger competitor cutting pesticides from food." *Cincinatti Business Courier*. American City Business Journals. 25 April, 2016. Web. http://www.bizjournals.com/cincinnati/news/2016/04/25/kroger-competitor-cutting-pesticides-from-food.html
- 214 Flies, Sheri. "Friends of the Earth Costco Organics and Pollinator Protection." Message to Tiffany Finck-Haynes. 16 September 2016. E-mail
- 215 Tu, Janet. "Costco gets creative to meet shoppers' huge appetite for organics." The Seattle Times. The Seattle Times Company. 1 April, 2016. Web. http://www.seattletimes.com/business/retail/costco-gets-creative-to-meet-shoppers-hugeappetite-for-organics/
- 216 Flies, Sheri. "Friends of the Earth Costco Organics and Pollinator Protection." Message to Tiffany Finck-Haynes. 16 September 2016. E-mail
- 217 CVS. "Prescription for a Better World: 2015 Corporate Social Responsibility Report." CVS Health. CVS. 2015. Web. https:// cvshealth.com/sites/default/files/2015-csr-report.pdf
- 218 CVS. "Prescription for a Better World: 2015 Corporate Social Responsibility Report." CVS Health. CVS. 2015. Web. https:// cvshealth.com/sites/default/files/2015-csr-report.pdf
- 219 Supermarket News. "Food Lion launches 'refreshing' ad campaign." *Supermarket News.* Penton. 5 April, 2016. Web. http:// supermarketnews.com/retail-financial/food-lion-launches-refreshing-ad-campaign
- 220 Delhaize Group. "Sustainability Progress Report 2015." *Delhaize Group.* Delhaize Group. 2015. Web. https:// sustainabilityreport.delhaizegroup.com/PDF/data-table-and-methodology-2015.pdf



- 221 Delhaize Group. "Our 2020 Sustainability Strategy." *Delhaize Group.* Delhaize Group. April 2015. Web. https:// sustainabilityreport.delhaizegroup.com/2014/group-performance/our-2020-supergood-strategy/
- 222 Cho, Janet. "Walmart expanding its organic groceries by adding nearly 100 Wild Oats Products." *The Plain Dealer*. Northeast Ohio Media Group LLC. 10 April, 2014. Web. http://www.cleveland.com/business/index.ssf/2014/04/walmart_ expanding_its_organic_groceries_by_adding_wild_oats_products.html
- 223 Giant Eagle. "Organic Fruits & Vegetables." *Giant Eagle.* Giant Eagle, Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.gianteagle.com/About/ FAQs/Organic-Fruits-Vegetables/
- 224 Giant Eagle. "Corporate Social Responsibility & Sustainability Report 2015-2016." *Giant Eagle*. Giant Eagle. 2015-2016. Web. http://gianteaglecsr.com/GiantEagle-CSR15.pdf
- 225 Hy-Vee. "Sustainability." *Hy-Vee.* Hy-Vee, Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.hy-vee.com/company/sustainability/default.aspx
- 226 Hy-Vee. "HealthNotes." *Hy-Vee.* Hy-Vee, Inc. 2016. Web. https://www.hy-vee.com/health/healthnotes/default.aspx?%2Fass ets%2Fgeneric%2Funderstanding-organics-labeling-and-certification%2F-default
- 227 Moore, Andrew. "H-E-B Launches New Line of Affordable Organics." *Rivard Report.* The Arsenal Group. 14 March, 2014. Web. http://therivardreport.com/h-e-b-organics-launch/
- 228 Raven, Judith and Ryan Lundsford. "H-E-B's sustainable competitive advantage." *Journal of Business Cases and Applications.* 14 (2015). Web. http://aabri.com/manuscripts/152275.pdf
- 229 H-E-B. "organic fruits and vegetables." *H-E-B.* H-E-B. 2016. Web. https://www.heb.com/static-page/article-template/ Organic-Fruits-and-Vegetables
- 230 Kroger. "Supply Chain: Our Food and Products." *Kroger.* Kroger. Web http://sustainability.kroger.com/supply-chain-our-food-and-products.html
- 231 Nunes, Keith. "Sales growth continuing for Kroger's Simple Truth line."Food Business News. SOSLAND PUBLISHING CO. 22 March, 2016. Web. http://www.foodbusinessnews.net/articles/news_home/Food-Service-Retail/2016/03/Sales_growth_ continuing_for_Kr.aspx?ID=%7B4C2C22B5-2A1E-4E85-BAB1-C18C6ED08D35%7D
- 232 Kroger. "Supply Chain: Our Food and Products." *Kroger.* Kroger. Web. http://sustainability.kroger.com/supply-chain-our-food-and-products.html
- 233 Meijer. "True Goodness." *Meijer.* Meijer, Inc. 1996-2016. Web. http://www.meijer.com/content/content. jsp?pageName=truegoodness
- 234 Publix. "Publix Super Markets Social and Environmental Stewardship." *Publix.* Publix. 2010. Web. http://sustainability. publix.com/pdf/IntroSocial%20%26%20Environmental%20Stewardship.pdf
- 235 Kritzer, Ashley G. "Watch out, Publix: Kroger backing organic grocer with Florida expansion plans." *Tampa Bay Business Journal.* American City Business Journals. 1 April, 2016. Web. http://www.bizjournals.com/tampabay/news/2016/04/01/watch-out-publix-kroger-backing-organic-grocer.html
- 236 Rite Aid. "Makeup & Accessories." *Rite Aid.* Rite Aid Corp. 2016. Web. https://shop.riteaid.com/beauty/makeupaccessories/organic
- 237 Hufford, Austen. "Rite Aid Posts Acquisition-Driven, Double-Digit Revenue Increase." *The Wall Street Journal.* Dow Jones & Company, Inc. 7 April, 2016. Web. http://www.wsj.com/articles/rite-aid-posts-acquisition-driven-double-digit-revenueincrease-1460031153
- 238 Safeway. "Products: Buying Organic." *Safeway.* Safeway, Inc. 2008-2016. Web. http://csrsite.safeway.com/home/products/ buying-organic/
- 239 Safeway. "About o Organics." *Safeway.* Safeway, Inc. 2008-2016. Web. http://www.safeway.com/ShopStores/ OOOOrganics-About.page
- 240 Stop & Shop. "Organic & Free From." *Stop & Shop.* The Stop & Shop Supermarket Company LLC. 2016. Web. http:// stopandshop.com/shopping/our-stores/natural-organic/
- 241 Target. "2015 Target Corporate Social Responsibility Report." *Target.* Target. 2015. Web. https://corporate.target.com/_ media/TargetCorp/csr/pdf/2015-Corporate-Social-Responsibility-Report.pdf
- 242 Target. "2015 Target Corporate Social Responsibility Report." *Target.* Target. 2015. Web. https://corporate.target.com/_ media/TargetCorp/csr/pdf/2015-Corporate-Social-Responsibility-Report.pdf
- 243 Fox Business. "Target sees initiative on organic, natural products to hit \$1B in sales this year." *Fox Business*. Fox News Network, LLC. 20 February, 2015. Web. http://www.foxbusiness.com/markets/2015/02/20/target-sees-initiative-on-organic-natural-products-to-hit-1b-in-sales-this-year.html
- 244 Wahba, Phil. "Target Just Dropped a Clue About its Upcoming Food Overhaul." *Fortune.* Fortune. 5 February, 2016. Web. http://fortune.com/2016/02/05/target-food-market-pantry/
- 245 Yvette. "Re: Food Futures Campaigner, Food and Technology Program." Letter to Tiffany Finck-Haynes. 24 September, 2016. Letter.

- 246 Trader Joe's. "FAQs." Trader Joe's. Trader Joe's. 2016. Web. http://www.traderjoes.com/faqs/product-information
- 247 Neebe, Katherine. "Re: report and results -EMBARGOED until 9:01 EST, Tues. Aug. 16, 2016 CONFIDENTIAL." Message to Tiffany Finck-Haynes. 16 September 2016. Email.
- 248 Walmart. "2015 Global Responsibility Report." *Walmart.* Walmart Stores, Inc. 2015. Web. https://cdn.corporate.walmart. com/c0/24/2383f0674d27823dcf7083e6fbc6/2015-global-responsibility-report.pdf
- 249 Gonzalez, Angel. "Largest organic grocer now Costco, analysts say." *The Seattle Times.* The Seattle Times Company. 1 June, 2015. Web. http://www.seattletimes.com/business/retail/costco-becomes-largest-organic-grocer-analysts-say/
- 250 Neebe, Katherine. "Re: report and results -EMBARGOED until 9:01 EST, Tues. Aug. 16, 2016 CONFIDENTIAL." Message to Tiffany Finck-Haynes. 16 September 2016. Email.
- 251 Kell, John. "Walmart's Organic Food Push Faces a Setback."*Fortune.* Fortune. 25 April, 2016. Web. http://fortune. com/2016/04/25/walmart-phasing-out-wild-oats/
- 252 Dickson, Joe. "Supporting Organics Organically." *Whole Foods Market.* Whole Foods Market IP. L.P. 14 July, 2009. Web. http://www.wholefoodsmarket.com/blog/whole-story/supporting-organics-organically
- Linnane, Ciara. "Costco may already be U.S. leader in organic food." *MarketWatch.* Marketwatch Inc. 29 May, 2015. Web. http://www.marketwatch.com/story/costco-may-already-be-us-leader-in-organic-food-2015-05-29
- 254 Whole Foods. "Responsibly Grown." *Whole Foods Market.* Whole Foods Market IP. L.P. 2016. Web. http://www. wholefoodsmarket.com/responsibly-grown
- 255 Foster, Robin. "Re: Letter regarding organics, pollinator protection & pesticides--Friends of the Earth." Message to Tiffany Finck-Haynes. 22 September 2016. E-mail.